Sialoglycan – Siglec axis in the modulation of dendritic cells functions

Inauguraldissertation

zur

Erlangung der Würde eines Doktors der Philosophie vorgelegt der

Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät

der Universität Basel

von

Jinyu Wang

Basel, 2022

Originaldokument gespeichert auf dem Dokumentenserver der Universität Basel <u>https://edoc.unibas.ch</u>

Genehmigt von der Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät auf Antrag von Prof. Dr. Heinz Läubli, Prof. Dr. Gerhard Christofori und Prof. Dr. Stephan von Gunten Basel, den 14.12.2021

> Prof. Dr. Marcel Mayor Dekan

Sialoglycan – Siglec axis in the modulation of dendritic cells functions

Dissertation of Jinyu Wang, MSc. Cell Biology Under the supervision of Prof. Heinz Läubli at the Laboratory of Cancer Immunotherapy, Department of Biomedicine, University of Basel and University Hospital of Basel, Switzerland Submitted to the Faculty of Sciences of the University of Basel and the thesis committee, Prof. Dr. Heinz Läubli, Prof. Dr. Gerhard Christofori, Prof. Dr. Stephan von Gunten, and Prof. Dr. Alfred Zippelius on 19th October 2021, in Basel, Switzerland

Preamble

In accordance with paragraph 16 of the 'Promotionsordnung der Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Universität Basel' of 15th September 2015, this thesis contains unpublished work. I will first summerize the current knowledge and recent progress of anti-tumor immunity, cancer immunotherapy and sialoglycan - Siglec axis in the regulation of immune cells. Following is my unpublished project on inhibitory Siglec receptors regulate dendritic cells maturation and antigen presentation to CD4+ T cells.

Table of contents

Preamble	1
1. Introduction	4
1.1. The immune system	4
1.1.1. Immune system and immune response	4
1.1.2. Cellular crosstalk during T cell activation	7
1.1.3. Dendritic cell subsets and functions	9
1.1.4. Dendritic cells and T cell activation	11
1.2. Cancer immunology and immunotherapy	13
1.2.1. Cancer progression and immune eacape	13
1.2.2. Tumor associated antigen (TAA) presentation	14
1.2.3. Innate immune sensing of tumor-derived danger-associated molecular	
patterns (td-DAMPs)	17
1.2.4. Suppressive tumor microenvironment (TME) impairs anti-tumor	
immunity	18
1.2.5. Cancer immunotherapy	19
1.3. Glycosylation and cancer	23
1.3.1. Universal glycosylation of living organisims	23
1.3.2 Alternations of glycosylation in cancer	25
1.3.3. Sialylation and immune regulation	27
1.3.4. Sialoglycan – Siglec axis modulates cancer immunosurveillance	29
2. Material and methods	33
2.1. Key resources table	33

2.2. Experimental model and subject details	35
2.3. Method details	36
3. Results	41
3.1. Tumor-infiltrating conventional dendritic cells express inhibito	ry Siglec
receptors in humans	41
3.2. Siglec-E expression is upregulated on Ti-cDC subsets during mou	ise cancer
progression	44
3.3. Siglec-E-deficient DCs showed elevated activation and maturation	status 47
3.4. Inhibitory Siglecs impair DC antigen presentation to CD4+ T cells	52
4. Supplementary information	55
5. Disscussion and outlook	60
6. Reference	68
7.Acknowledgement	98
List of abbreviations	100
Curriculum Vitae	103

1. Introduction

In the following chapter, I will summarize the relationship among cancer immune surveillance, immune escape and cancer-associated glycosylation based on our current knowledge. Firstly, I will briefly discuss about the crosstalk between tumor cells and the host anti-tumor immunity. Secondly, I will discuss about the cancer-associated glycosylation and its influence on the balance between tumor and host immune system.

1.1. The immune system

1.1.1. Immune system and immune response

The fundamental function of the immune system is to fine-tune the host defensive barriers, and fight against exogenous pathogens and endogenous malignant transformations, which keeps the host in a healthy state. The mammalian immune system consists of multiple organs, different types of cells and various soluble factors that co-operate together to maintain the homeostasis of the host.

The major organs that involve in the mammalian immune system can be classified into primary lymphoid organs and secondary lymphoid organs. Primary lymphoid organs include thymus and bone marrow, where T lymphocytes and B lymphocytes differentiation take place respectively. Secondary lymphoid organs consist of spleen, lymph nodes and mucosal immune system, containing gut-associated lymphoid tissue and Peyer's patches, where T and B lymphocytes can encounter antigens and get activated for further immune responses (Murphy & Weaver, 2016).

In the cellular level, mammalian immune system also has multiple different types of cells. In general, these immune cells could be distinguished by their ability to recognize specific antigens. T and B lymphocytes are the major defense of the host immune system that could recognize specific antigens and carry out their function to eliminate those antigens. This specific recognition and killing is known as the adaptive immune system. On the other hand, some immune cells cannot distinguish specific antigen, which are known as the innate immune cells, mainly including Nature killer cells (NKs), Macrophages, Dendritic cells (DCs) and Granulocytes. These cells also carry out rather important functions, such as killing of target cells or pathogens, phagocytosis and antigen presentation to complete the process to trigger adaptive immune response. Other cells that involve in immune response includes gamma delta T cells, invariant NK T cells etc, whose functionality and characterization still need further investigation (Colombo et al., 2015; Murphy & Weaver, 2016). Except for direct cell-to-cell contact during immune response, various soluble factors also play crutial roles in the complicated immune regulating network in mammalian hosts. Different immunoglobulins (Igs) secreted by highly differentiated and functional plasma cells are potent weapons in the host humoral immunity. Specific chemokine production is capable of long-distance recruiting of distinct immune cells to migrate to the site of infection or malignant transformation for danger clearance. Numerous cytokines have the potential to participate in specific signaling pathways, guide distinct immune cell polarization, and stimulate immune cell maturation status. The complement system is the next defensive barrier which will be activated after pathogens breaking host epithelial barrier. It consists of over 30 proteins, mainly liverderived, which can form complexes to fight pathogens either by directly killing or by facilitating phagocytosis and triggering inflammatory response (Murphy & Weaver, 2016).



Figure 1.1 The distinct development pathways of different immune cells (Murphy & Weaver, 2016).

The cells of the immune system derived mainly from bone marrow pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells, and can be briefly classified into myeloid lineage and lymphoid lineage based on different development pathways (Figure 1.1). The myeloid lineage includes most cells from the innate immune system, while the lymphoid lineage consists of adaptive immune cells and natural killer cells from innate immune system.

Successful immune response against pathogens and transformed cells requires co-operation of multiple immune cells and factors. Specific antigens derived from those pathogens or transformed cells should be recognized by the immune system, which then activates effector functions for the clearance of danger. Fine-tuned immune regulations are also essential to restrain immune responses at reasonable level, avoiding allergy and autoimmune diseases. The adaptive immune system also generates long-time immunological memories, and when encounter the same antigens again, the host will mount a quicker and even stronger immune response against danger signal (Murphy & Weaver, 2016).

1.1.2. Cellular crosstalk during T cell activation

Immune cells crosstalk during an adaptive T cell immune response requires sufficient interactions between T cells and antigen presenting cells (APCs). APCs provide three signals to prime antigen-specific T cells response (Figure 1.2). Major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules present antigen-derived peptides on the cell surface of APCs. The MHC:peptide (MHC:pep) complexes engage with T cell receptors (TCRs), providing the first signal for T cell activation. The second signal involves the interactions of adhesion and co-stimulatory molecules with their receptors, as shown in Figure 1.2, the binding of T cell CD28 molecules to APC CD80/CD86 molecules. The co-stimulatory secondary signal transduces activating signal to downstream cascade and stabilizes the immune synapse. The cytokines secreted by APCs comprise the third signals, guiding T cell differentiation or polarization to an effector phenotype (Gutcher & Becher, 2007).

However, there are also mechanisms in T cell physiology as negative feedback to regulate T cell activation. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) function as an inhibitory molecule, and is expressed constitutively on regulatory T cells (Tregs) and also activated conventional T cells (Tconv). Upon Tconv cells activation, CTLA-4 traffic from intracellular vesicles onto the cell surface, and compete for CD80/CD86 binding against CD28 (Leung et al, 1995). CTLA-4 protein has superior binding avidity to CD80/CD86, compared to CD28, and transduce inhibitory signals to suppress T cell function (Linsley et al, 1991,1994 and 1996; Walunas et al, 1994; Krummel et al, 1995).



Figure 1.2 Three signals required for antigen-specific T cell activation. (Adapt from Gutcher & Becher, 2007).

1.1.3. Dendritic cell subsets and functions

Dendritic cells (DCs) were firstly discovered by Ralph Steinman and Zanvil Cohn in the 1970s (Steinman & Cohn, 1973 and 1974). They are a rare myeloid immune cell population, which play central roles in antigen presentation to initiate antigen-specific immunity and tolerance. Maturation of DCs links the innate immunity and adaptive immunity in response to various stimuli (Steinman, 2012). DCs are specialized APCs for naive T cell activation and initiating adaptive immune response (Steinman & Witmer, 1978; Nussenzweig et al, 1980).



Figure 1.3 Functionally specialized conventional and non-conventional dendritic cell subsets and related lineages. (Eisenbarth, 2019) *HSC, haematopoietic stem cell; MDP, macrophage DC progenitor; CLP, common lymphoid progenitor; CDP, common DC precursor; pDC, plasmacytoid DC; cDC, conventional DC; MoDC, Monocyte-derived DC; TIP-DC, TNF/iNOS-*

producing DC; iDC, inflammatory DC; LC, Langerhans cells. *Human-specific marker.

DCs carry out important functions in antigen capture, processing and presentation, and they can be characterized as several different subsets based on their ontogeny. The majority of DCs are derived from myeloid cell lineage. (Figure 1.3). These DC subsets can be distinguished by their phenotypes and specific transcriptional network, which also correlate with distinct functions. Among these different DC subsets, conventional DCs (also known as classic DCs, cDCs) are the most important mediators of T cell priming. cDCs are further divided into two subgroups, Type 1 cDCs (cDC1s) and Type 2 cDCs (cDC2s). The development of cDC1s is dependent on transcriptional factors such as BATF3 and IRF8 (Hildner, 2008; Edelson et al, 2010), while cDC2s development requires the expression of transcriptional factor IRF4 (Schlitzer et al, 2013; Persson et al, 2013). Both cDC subsets can activate CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in vitro, although with different efficiency (Iyoda et al, 2002; Kamphorst et al, 2010). Under physiological conditions, these cDC subsets more preferentially activate specific T cell subsets, which is mainly determined by their distinct way of cytokine secretion and antigen presentation pathways. cDC1s are more potent in either priming naive CD8+ T cells through the engaging of TCR with the MHC class I (MHC-I) molecule and antigen peptide complex, or directing CD4+ T helper 1(Th1) cells differentiation through Interleukin-12 (IL-12) production. On the contrary, cDC2s are well-known for their capability to activate other CD4+ helper T cell subsets through the antigen peptides presented by MHC class II (MHC-II) molecules and other specific cytokines (Maldonado-López et al, 1999; Pulendran et al, 1999; Dudziak et al, 2007).

The plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) are partially derived from common DC precursors (CDPs), the same progenitors as cDCs, but with specific morphology

and carry out different functions. The pDCs are regarded as vital producer of Type I and III Interferons (IFNs), after recognizing intracellular DNA and RNA through pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). The pDCs also express MHC-II and costimulatory receptors CD40, CD80 and CD86. Therefore, pDCs are also capable of activate CD4+ T cells with low efficiency (Villadangos & Young,2008; Reizis et al, 2011; Swiecki & Colonna, 2015).

1.1.4. Dendritic cells and T cell activation

DCs stimulate T cells through the classical pathway depending on the three signals: recognizing specific MHC:pep complex by TCR, immunomodulatory molecules and receptors interaction, and secretion of cytokines (Figure 1.4).



Figure 1.4 Induction of T cell-mediated immunity or tolerance by DCs. (Wculek et al, 2020)

As nicely reviewed in the figure above, depending on stimulatory or inhibitory functions provided by specific Signal 2 and Signal 3, DCs are capable to induce either T cell mediated immunity or tolerance (Wculek et al, 2020). However, the Signal 1 is of the most importance during an immune response. Lacking of Signal 1 would, to a large extent, impair the functionality of Signal 2 and 3. T

cells initiate distinct transcriptional programs responding to different concentrations of the MHC:peptide complex presented by DCs (Henrickson et al, 2008 and 2013).



Figure 1.5 Canonical and non-canonical antigen presentation pathways. (Nakayama, 2015)

Several mechanism studies have been proposed to elucidate DC antigen presentation pathways during T cell activation (Figure 1.5). MHC-I molecules are involved in three different antigen presentation pathways, resulting in the priming of naive CD8+ T cells. Firstly, direct presentation defines the process of infected DCs presenting the antigen peptides derived from endogenous infectious source. This pathway is not very common, as direct infections to DCs are required to initiate the direct presentation mechanism (Heath et al, 2004). Secondly, the most significant MHC-I molecule related antigen presentation pathway is termed as cross-presentation. Antigen cross-presentation occurs after engulfment and processing of exogenous cell-associated antigens, such as antigens derived from dying tumor cells and infected cells (den Haan et al, 2000; Iyoda et al, 2002; Schulz & Reis e Sousa, 2002). Thirdly, cross-dressing refers to the direct DC acquisition of MHC-I and peptide complex from neighboring DCs or tumor cells, through trogocytosis or exosomes (Harshyne et al, 2001 and 2003; Dolan et al, 2006; Smyth et al, 2008). On the other hand, MHC-II molecules function through MHC-II presentation and MHC-IIdressing, similar to MHC-I cross-presentation and cross-dressing, but to activate CD4+ T cells (Nakayama, 2015).

1.2. Cancer immunology and immunotherapy

1.2.1. Cancer progression and immune escape

In the mid-19th century, Rudolf Virchow discovered inflammatory infiltrates in solid tumors and suggested the possible correlation between chronic inflammation and tumorigenesis (Virchow, 1856, 1864 & 1881). Half a century later, Paul Ehrlich proposed the therapeutic possibility of harnessing immune system against cancer (Ehrlich, 1908). This proposal was first carried out by William Coley, who used Streptococcus pyogenes culture filtrates to treat patients with sarcoma (Coley, 1893). These first discoveries and trials suggest the potential of host immune system against cancer, and the cancer immunosurveillance theory was proposed (Figure 1.6).



Figure 1.6. Cancer immunoediting encompasses three phases. (Dunn et al, 2002).

The cancer progression was further characterized into three phases: elimination, equilibrium and escape. In the elimination phase, tumor cells are recognized and attacked by immune cells. However, surviving tumor cells undergo cancer immunoediting to avoid being recognized by host immune system and thrive in the equilibrium phase. In the final escape phase, tumor cells accumulated enough mutations which overwhelm the host immune system, and showing uncontrolled growth (Shankaran et al, 2001; Dunn et al, 2002).

1.2.2. Tumor-associated antigen (TAA) presentation

The crosstalk between different immune cells, especially the APC and T cell interaction, is essential to initiate anti-tumor immune response (Figure 1.7, Garner & de Visser, 2020). In the tumor microenvironment (TME), both macrophages and DCs possess the capability to carry out TAA presentation function for the priming of TAA-specific T cell response. However, even infiltrated at higher abundance across various types of tumors, the tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) are reported to be of low efficiency for APC

functions (Lewis & Pollard, 2006). On the contrary, cDCs, especially cDC1s, are reported to be the main mediator for cytotoxic T cell priming, followed by elimination of tumor cells through TAA-specific adaptive immune response (Broz et al, 2014; Roberts et al, 2016; Salmon et al, 2016; Spranger et al, 2017). In the TME with functional cDCs infiltration, tumor cell-associated antigen could be phagocytosed and processed by cDCs, before underwent MHC-I- or MHC-II-restricted antigen presentation. A subset of cDCs loading with different TAA-derived peptides and MHC molecules complex, migrate to draining lymph nodes (dLNs) and initiate naive T cells priming. The cDCs carrying self-antigen induce CD4+ T cell to polarize into regulatory T cell (Treg), while the cDCs carrying aberrant or mutated TAAs will prime antigen-specific cytotoxic T cells for anti-tumor immune response (Chen & Mellman, 2013; Garner & de Visser, 2020). Previous studies mainly focused on the cytotoxic CD8+ T cells and their priming by migratory subsets of cDC1s in anti-tumor immunity (Broz et al, 2014; Roberts et al, 2016; Salmon et al, 2016; Spranger et al, 2017). Despite that cDC2s are more heterogenous and less understood, researchers observed that TAA-derived peptide-bearing cDC2 subsets from TME are capable of migrating to dLNs and activating CD4+ conventional T cells. However, this process is suppressed by Tregs, and the suppression could be relieved by TME local Treg depletion (Binnewies et al, 2019). One recent study also demonstrated that cDC1s are also essential in early priming of CD4+ T cells through MHC-II and CD40 dependent manner (Ferris et al, 2020). Taken together, both cDC subsets carry out important TAA presentation functions, which is essential for specific tumor cell elimination by adaptive immune system.



Figure 1.7 T cell priming to tumor antigens and subversion of this process.

(Garner & de Visser, 2020)

1.2.3. Innate immune sensing of tumor-derived danger-associated molecular patterns (td-DAMPs)



Figure 1.8 Innate immune sensing pathways in cancer. (Liu et al, 2020)

Prior to TAA presentation, innate immune sensing of td-DAMPs through pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) facilitates APC activation and maturation, resulting in optimized adaptive immune response (Figure 1.8). Innate immune sensing of DAMPs is activated through Toll-like receptors (TLRs), C-type lectin receptors (CLRs), NOD-like receptors (NLRs), AIM2-like receptors (ALRs), RNA sensor RIG-I-like receptors (RLRs) or DNA sensor cGAS-STING-axis related pathways (Cui et al, 2014; Liu et al, 2020). During tumorigenesis and conventional cancer therapies (including surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy and targeted therapy), stressed tumor cells undergo necrosis or apoptosis, and release different kinds of td-DAMPs (RakoffNahoum and Medzhitov, 2009). Innate immune sensing of td-DAMPs results in producution of inflammatory cytokines and chemokines. However, for some of these proteins, their functions are still controversial between tumorigenesis and anti-tumor immunity (Liu et al, 2020). Among them, Type I Interferon (IFN-I) secretion following TLR-3/4/7/8/9, NOD-1/2 or DNA/RNA sensors related pathways regulates innate and adaptive immune responses (Hervas-Stubbs et al, 2011; Rathinam and Fitzgerald, 2011). IFN-I stimulation promotes DC maturation and survival after encountering and engulfing antigens, which further enhances T cell priming (Lorenzi et al, 2011).

1.2.4. The suppressive tumor microenvironment (TME) impairs antitumor immunity

TME is a complicated system which contains different types of immune cells as well as stroma cells. Therefore, the immune regulation network in the TME is influenced by multiple factors. Suppressive compartments of the immune system, including tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs), myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) and regulatory T cells (Tregs), have been reported to negatively regulate anti-tumor immunity. Hypoxia status, aberrant cell metabolism and nutrients levels in the TME also correlate with the efficiency of immune response. Suppressive TME impairs anti-tumor immune response through excluding effector immune cells or promoting effector cells exhaustion (Binnewies et al, 2018).

Evidences suggest that T cell exclusion from tumor core is correlated with worse prognosis and survival in across different types of cancers (Naito et al, 1998; Zhang et al, 2003; Sato et al, 2005; Galon et al, 2006; Feig et al, 2013). Different theories have been proposed to elucidate effector T cells exclusion. Modifications and dislocations of key chemokines can misguide effector T cell recruitment to retain in extracellular matrix (ECM) instead of TME (Molon et al, 2011; Feig et al, 2013). Induction and recruitment of suppressive immune cells (including TAMs, MDSCs and Tregs) or upregulation of T cell inhibitory receptors also efficiently decrease effector T cell infiltration in TME (Joyce & Fearon, 2015).

Apart from T cell exclusion, the immunosuppressive TME promotes effector T cell exhaustion. Exhausted T cells are characterized by impaired effector functions and diminished proliferative capacity, which are observed in chronic viral infections and cancers (Zippelius et al, 2004; Wherry et al, 2007; Baitsch et al, 2011). Exhausted T cells from TME upregulate co-inhibitory receptors including programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1), cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4), lymphocyte activation gene 3 protein (LAG-3), and T cell immunoglobulin domain and mucin domain protein 3 (TIM-3), which are also hallmarks of severely dysfunctional status (Pardoll, 2012; Crespo et al, 2013; Thommen et al, 2018). Metabolic defection and reprogramming of exhausted T cells have been observed, indicated by reduced mitochondrial respiration and glycolysis (Bengsch et al, 2016; Schurich et al, 2016; Sugiura & Rathmell, 2018).

1.2.5. Cancer Immunotherapy

Unleashing the anti-tumor potential of the immune system is the purpose of cancer immunotherapy, as many suppressive mechanisms and pathways are involved in the defective immune response during cancer progression. Most immune enhancement strategies amplify immune activation systemically, which leads to abnormal levels of the immune response. In immunocompetent patients, it remains higher likelihood to develop immune-related adverse events (irAEs) rather than durable objective responses. On the contrary, therapies, that are designed to restore defections and normalize immune response levels suppressed by cancers, are achieving better outcomes in patient cohorts (Sanmamed & Chen, 2018). With numerous clinical trial ongoing in distinct directions, currently, Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved cancer immune-based monotherapies include cytokine treatment, antibody-based checkpoint blockade and cell-based adoptive transfer. However, cytokine treatment with IL-2 in metastatic melanoma has proven to be highly toxic for decades (Rosenberg et al, 1988). Therefore, we will only discuss the other two treatment options, which are investigated intensively in recent years.

Immune checkpoint inhibitor (ICI) therapies

ICI therapies, especially the PD-1/PD-L1 axis and CTLA-4 targeting, have shown significant advantages in patients with different types of cancers in recent years (Sanmamed & Chen, 2018; Waldman et al, 2020). In nonregulatory naive T cells, both PD-1 and CTLA-4 are expressed only following the activation of T cells (Linsley et al, 1992; Freeman et al, 2000; Latchman et al, 2001). CTLA-4 binds to costimulatory molecules CD80/CD86 with higher avidity than CD28, transducing inhibitory signals to the activated T cells (Linsley et al, 1994). Similarly, the PD-1/PD-L1 axis inhibit effector functions of T cells after ligation based on the intracellular signaling of PD-1 (Freeman et al, 2000; Carter et al, 2002; Hui et al, 2017). Despite that only minimum progress has been reported of CTLA-4 blockade drug Ipilimumab on lung cancers, renal cell carcinoma and prostate cancer, it showed durable efficacy and survival benefit of patients with advanced melanoma (Yang et al, 2007; Lynch et al, 2012; Reck et al; 2013; Kwon et al, 2014; Maio et al, 2015; Schadendorf et al, 2015). New development of a humanized PD-1 blockade antibody Pembrolizumab showed even better response and less toxicity than Ipilimumab in advanced melanoma patients in phase III trial (Robert et al, 2015; Schachter et al, 2017). Furthermore, fully human PD-1 antibody Nivolumab showed nice response rates of patient cohorts with other cancers including

Hodgkin's lymphoma, renal cell carcinoma, head and neck squamous-cell carcinoma, colorectal cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma and urothelial carcinoma (Ansell et al, 2015; Motzer et al, 2015; Ferris et al, 2016; Overman et al, 2017; El-Khoueiry et al, 2017; Sharma et al, 2017).

Cohort-Tumor Type	N*	ORR %	mPFS (mo)	mOS (mo)	ORR	mPFS	mOS
Overall	471	14	2.2	11.3		-	-
Anal Canal SCC	25	16	3	8.3			
Biliary Tract ACA	23	17	1.8	6.2		4 🖬 🔹 🖓	
Breast Cancer ER ⁺ HER2	25	12	1.8	8.6			-
Carcinoid Tumors	25	12	5.6	21.1			
Cervical SCC	24	17	1.9	10.8		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Colon/Rectal ACA	23	4	1.8	5.3			
Endometrial Carcinoma	23	13	1.8	16.9			
Esophageal SCC/ACA	23	30	1.8	7		· • ·	
GBM	25	8	2.8	14.4		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Leiomyosarcoma	24	4	2	12	+ - ·		
Mesothelioma (MPM)	25	20	5.5	18.7		· ·	
Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma	27	26	6.5	16.5			A
Neuroendocrine Carcinomas	16	6	4.5	21			 ∆
Ovarian Epithelial FTC/PPC	26	12	1.9	13.8		· · ·	
Pancreatic ACA	24	0	1.7	3.9			-
Prostate ACA	23	17	3.5	7.9		· · · · · ·	Δ
Salivary Gland Carcinoma	26	12	3.8	13.2		·	A
SCLC	24	33	1.9	9.7		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Thyroid Cancer	22	9	6.8	NR			<u></u> 2
Vulvar SCC	18	6	3.1	3.8	+ - · ·		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
						H 1 1	
					0 20 40 60	0 5 10 15	0 10 20 30 40
					ORR, %	mPFS, %	mOS, mo

Figure 1.9 Objective response rate (ORR), progression-free survival (PFS), and overall survival (OS) for the total study cohorts of Pembrolizumab. (Ott et al, 2019)

Although ICI has emerged as the most promising therapeutic option for cancer, the cohorts that benefit from the treatment are still low. A large percentage of patients does not respond to the therapy, while some other patients failed to achieve sustained response, as observed in Pembrolizumab treatment for over 20 PD-L1+ solid tumor cohorts (Figure 1.9, Ott et al, 2019). These observations were further defined as primary or acquired resistance to ICI therapies. TME PD-L1 expression, tumor cell intrinsic key signaling pathways deficiency, mutational burden and microbiome all contribute to primary resistance to ICI. On the contrary, mechanisms for acquired resistance, which often leads to tumor relapse, are still not well understood yet (Bagchi et al, 2021). In the

meantime, ICI therapies often results in irAEs, due to the abnormal levels of immune response after disrupting negative regulation pathways (Bajwa et al, 2019; Martins et al, 2019). All of these drawbacks during ICI monotherapies suggesting the desire of further optimizations for achieving durable anti-tumor immunity with less side effects and toxicity. Countless ongoing therapeutic trials aim at overcoming the aforementioned bottlenecks, including combination therapies (most commonly, anti-PD1 and anti-CTLA4) and defining new checkpoints.

Adoptive cell transfer (ACT) therapies

ACT therapies aim at harnessing autologous or allogenic effector lymphocytes to treat cancer patients. Early study in leukemia patients demonstrated the efficacy of ACT of haematopoietic stem cells (Weiden et al, 1979). Allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) has evolved as the standard treatment for various leukemia patients (Rubnitz et al, 2010; Cornelissen et al, 2012; Hunger et al, 2012; Pession et al, 2013; Fielding et al, 2014; Rasche et al, 2018). Dr. Rosenberg was the pioneer to apply similar strategy in patients with advanced melanoma using in vitro expanded autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs). In the first trials, durable response remained low. Optimized TIL transfer therapy following lymphodepletion demonstrated better outcome (Rosenberg et al, 1988, 1994 and 2011). Further applications of ACT T cell therapies were performed on patients with gynecologic malignancies, breast cancer, glioblastoma and ovarian cancer (Mayor et al, 2018; Fuentes-Antrás et al, 2020; Wang et al, 2020; Sarivalasis et al, 2021). Nevertheless, natural killer (NK) cell-based ACT therapies also showed its potential in the melanoma treatment (van Vliet et al, 2021).

However, successful TIL transfer therapies rely on presence of tumor-specific effector T cells. The limitations of TIL therapies further led to the development of genetically engineered chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cell therapies.

CARs usually contain extracellular TAA-targeting domain and intracellular signaling domain, allowing engineered cells to specifically recognize tumor cells in MHC-independent manners (Hong et al, 2020). CD19 targeting CAR-T cell therapies have been proved with great success in treating chronic lymphoid leukemia (CLL), acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) and large B cell lymphoma (Porter et al, 2011; Brentjens et al, 2013; Maude et al, 2014; Neelapu et al, 2017). Application of CAR T cell therapy in solid tumors requires further investigation, as immunosuppressive TME, identification of specific target and tumor immunoediting negatively modulate CAR T cell effector function (Hong et al, 2020; Larson & Maus, 2021). Therefore, some researchers tried to engineer CAR T cells with helping effects, for example with interleukin-12 (IL-12) secretion, to overcome suppression (Waldman et al, 2020; Larson & Maus, 2021). Except for the difficulties of CAR T in solid tumors treatment, the CAR T therapy induced toxicity also deserves more attention. Different clinical trials reported CAR T therapies toxicity in multiple organs, which level differs from patient to patient. Cytokine release syndrome (CRS) and neurotoxicity are two hallmark side effects of CAR T therapies, due to potent and rapid activation and expansion of the CAR T cells. CRS usually happens in acute phase after ACT, which severity level ranging from fever to lethal symptoms. In cases of neurotoxicity, symptoms such as memory loss, confusion and hallucination were reported to be independent of CRS, suggesting distinct mechanisms of the two hallmarks (Brudno et al, 2016; Hay et al, 2017; Neelapu et al, 2018). Tumor resistance and relapse after CAR T therapies were also reported. Target antigen loss through different mechanisms is one of the reasons for tumor relapse (Orlando et al, 2018; Ruella et al, 2018; Hamieh et al, 2019). One other reported mechanism contributing to the resistance is CAR T exhaustion in cancer cells lacking death receptors, which caused prolonged CAR stimulation (Fraietta et al, 2018; Singh et al, 2020). To summarize, except for the high expenses and

limited accesses to CAR T cancer therapies, this therapeutic option still needs further investigation and, likely, decades of optimization.

1.3. Glycosylation and cancer

1.3.1. Universal glycosylation of living organisms

Every cell from unicellular and multicellular organisms are covered by a dense and complex layer of glycans after billions of years of evolution. Tissue mircoenvironment of multicellular organisms are characterized to be rich in secreted glycans and glycoconjugates. Similar observations were reported in the areas accumulated with unicellular organisms (Varki et al, 2015).



Figure 1.10 Common classes of glycoconjugates in human cells. (Mereiter et al, 2019)

Glycoconjugates, referring to the macromolecules which contain covalently linked glycans, include various classes, mainly glycosphingolipids, proteoglycans and glycoproteins. As shown in Figure 1.10, using human system as an example, N-linked and O-linked glycans are post-translational modifications commonly attached to specific amino acid residuals of extracellular proteins. N- glycans could be further characterized into categories with high mannose, hybrid or complex types. Mucin-type O-glycans are mainly secreted or cell surface glycoproteins. Other forms of glycosylation include GPI-anchored proteins, EGF-related O-glycans, glycosaminoglycans and glycosphingolipids. For intracellular proteins, O-linked N-acetylglucosamine (O-GlcNAcylation) is more commonly found (Mereiter et al, 2019). Glycosylation finetunes biological activities from molecular level to systemic level, empowering it to be an essential regulation pathway in physiological or pathological conditions (Pinho & Reis, 2015).

1.3.2. Alternations of glycosylation in cancer

Early discoveries of the correlation between malignant transformation and abnormal glycosylation were reported more than half a century ago (Ladenson et al, 1949; Hakomori & Murakami, 1968). Following-up research identified several frequently occurring aberrant glycosylation in various cancers, including terminal sialylation, truncated O-glycans, branched N-glycans, and diverse fucosylation (Figure 1.11, Pinho & Reis, 2015).

Changes in expression level of glycosyltransferases can lead to high α 2,6- and α 2,3-linked sialylation profile, which is positively related to cancer (Kim & Varki, 1997). Some sialylated antigens, such as SLe^a, SLe^x and Sia6LacNAc, are reported to be predictive for poor diagnose of cancers (Amado et al, 1998; Baldus et al, 1998; Lise et al, 2000). Expression and activities of certain

enzymes, including C2GnT and ST3Gal-I, are shown to correlate with truncated O-glycosylation (Dalziel et al, 2001; Gill et al, 2013). STn is one of the typical TAAs, which synthesis experienced O-glycan truncation and terminal sialylation. STn correlates with poor prognosis, and further emerged to be a target of cancer therapy (Sandmaier et al, 1999; Julien et al, 2009). Upregulation of branched N-glycans is owing to increased GnT-V, which overexpression is activated by cancer-associated RAS-RAF-MAPK signaling pathway (Dennis et al, 1987). Fucosyltransferases are responsible for glycan fucosylation, including terminal fucosylation and core fucosylation (Carvalho et al, 2010). Terminal fucosylation has proved to influence breast cancer, T cell leukemia and colorectal cancer, and core fucosylation is correlated with liver, breast and lung cancers (Sato et al, 1993; Matsuura et al, 1998; Hiraiwa et al, 2003; Potapenko et al, 2010; Liu et al, 2011; Trinchera et al, 2011).



Figure 1.11 Important tumor-associated glycans. (Pinho & Reis, 2015)

Multiple malignant biological processes of cancer are influenced by glycosylation alternation, such as angiogenesis, invasion, metastasis and immunosuppression. Aberrant glycosylation is associated with changes of interactions among cell to cell or cell to ECM. Basic cellular biological processes such as signaling and proliferative capacity are also under impacts of glycosylation alternation (Mereiter et al, 2019). In addition, altered glycosylation of glycoproteins (including CD44, CD133 and CD24) and signaling pathways (such as Notch, Hedgehog, Wnt/β-catenin and AKT) has also been reported in cancer stem cells. These changes may facilitate important biological functions of the cancer stem cells, including, but not limited to, self-renewal, metastasis, immune evasion and therapy resistance (Khan & Cabral, 2021).

1.3.3. Sialylation and immune regulation

Aberrant sialylation not only has influences on biology and functions of cancer cells / cancer stem cells, but also modulates immune response. Sialoglycan and sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins (Siglecs) axis modulates immune cell responses from many aspects in healthy and pathological status. Terminal sialylation of glycoproteins is frequently reported in cancer, which can be recognized by the large family of immure regulatory Siglec receptors. As sialylation is observed in all cell types of mammals meanwhile not naturally found on majority of pathogens, this feature is mostly recognized by immune system as a 'self-associated molecular pattern (SAMP)', without triggering immune activation and facilitating immune evasion (Crocker et al, 2007; Varki, 2011; Macauley et al, 2014; Bärenwaldt & Läubli, 2019; Duan & Paulson, 2020).

Siglec receptors contain an amino-terminal V-set immunoglobulin domain that binds to sialic acid (SAs), and variable numbers of C2-set immunoglobulin domains (Figure 1.12). With deeper understanding of their structure similarity and conservation, Siglec-1 (CD169, sialoadhesin), Siglec-2 (CD22), Siglec-4

27

(myelin-associated glycoprotein) and Siglec-15 are reported to have clear orthologous in mammals, thus known as conserved Siglecs. Apart from those, the rest Siglecs are highly variable among species, termed as CD33-related Siglecs, Therefore, in different species, CD33-related Siglecs have different naming system. In humans, CD33-related Siglecs include Siglec-3/5/6/7/8/9/10/11/14/16, and in mice, consist of Siglec-3/E/F/G/H. Researches focused on their structures also suggested functional differences among these receptors. Based on the intracellular immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIM) or immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activating motif (ITAM), the Siglec receptors transduce different signals to inhibit or activate downstream pathways, except Siglec-1. Therefore, most of these receptors can also be grouped as inhibitory Siglecs and activating Siglecs (Crocker et al, 2007; Bärenwaldt & Läubli, 2019).



Figure 1.12 Human and murine Siglecs. (Adapted from Duan & Paulson, 2020)

Expression patterns of Siglecs are mainly observed in hematopoietic and immune system, except Siglec-4 and Siglec-6 (Crocker et al, 2007). Most

Siglec receptors are preferentially expressed on specific immune cell types, such as Siglec-1 on macrophages, Siglec-2 on B cells and Siglec-8 on eosinophils. Expression patterns of most Siglecs are complex and partially overlapping in distinct immune cell types. Changes of their expression patterns are reported to corelate with various diseases (Macauley et al, 2014; Duan & Paulson, 2020). During infections, some pathogens adapted sialylation as a surviving strategy to avoid immune attack, such as group B Streptococcus (Ali et al, 2014; Chang et al, 2014). However, for some other pathogens, elimination of sialylation through sialidases increases pathogenicity, such as streptococcus pneumoniae (Chen et al, 2011; Chang et al, 2012). Several other immunerelated diseases are also reported under regulation of specific Siglecs, such as autoimmune disease, inflammatory lung diseases and neurodegeneration (nicely reviewed by Macauley, Crocker and Paulson, 2014).

1.3.4. Sialoglycan - Siglec axis modulates cancer immunosurveillance

Due to restricted expression patterns, Siglec-2 and Siglec-3 have been identified as therapeutic target for several leukemias and lymphomas for long time. Most recently, Siglec-2 CAR-T cells were applied in some clinical trials for treatment of pre-B cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Press et al, 1989; Feldman, 2005; Fry et al, 2018). Moreover, accumulating evidences showed that the sialoglycan - Siglec axis is involved in the regulation of host tumor immunosurveillance. In particular, commonly reported hypersialylation of cancers benefits their immune escape through 'SAMP' recognition by inhibitory Siglecs, resulting in poor prognosis (Fuster & Esko, 2005; Macauley et al, 2014; Büll et al, 2014). With deeper understandings of the regulation pathways, some previously identified cancer-associated markers were proved to be ligands for some inhibitory Siglecs, such MUC1, MUC16 and LGAL3BP, further highlighted the

critical roles of the sialoglycan - Siglec axis during cancer progression (Brockhausen et al, 1995; Belisle et al, 2010; Läubli et al, 2014a). Several research works in the past decade have revealed regulation mechanisms of this axis in anti-tumor immunity from different aspects. In ovarian cancer patients, high levels of MUC16 expression increased MUC16-Siglec9 interactions on NK cells, B cells and monocytes. This ligation suppresses Siglec-9-expressing NK cell cytotoxic functions (Belisle et al, 2010). Further analysis of tumor-associated NK cells revealed broad expression patterns of ligands for both Siglec-7 and Siglec-9 by various human tumor cells, including several cell lines, acute myeloid leukemia, chronic lymphocytic leukemia and melanoma. Engagement of both inhibitory Siglecs on NK cells, through ligand interaction or agonistic antibodies, lead to reduced NK cell cytotoxicity functions. Desialylation of the target tumor cells restored the cytolytic capability of NK cells (Jandus et al, 2014). Interaction between cancer cell sialylation and NK cell Siglec-7 was investigated again through distinct approach, termed glycocalyx engineering. Hypersialylation status of tumor cells efficiently avoid immune attack from NK cells through a Siglec-7-dependent manner (Hudak et al, 2014). Unlike some myeloid cells, human T cells in naive state do not show significant Siglec expression, suggesting Siglecs are not crucial mediators for T cell biology (Duan and Paulson, 2020). In B16 mouse tumor model, hypersialylated tumor cells break the effector/regulatory T cell (Teff/Treg) balance to favor Treg polarization, consequently escaping the immunological tumor control. In comparison, engineered SA-low tumor cells enhanced ratio of effector T cells and their response, along with increased NK cell activation (Perdicchio et al, 2016a). Further research work demonstrated upregulation of several inhibitory Siglecs on tumor-infiltrating T cells from non-small cell lung cancer, ovarian cancer and colorectal cancer patients. Especially, a specific Siglec-9-expressing CD8+ T cell subset was identified, with co-expression of PD-1 and other inhibitory molecules, representing

30

exhaustion status. Tumor cells lacking key enzyme GNE and desialylated tumor cells, both with reduced sialylation, in turn enhanced CD8+ T cell activation. High levels of Siglec-E on mouse tumor-infiltrating T cells were also observed, with similar phenotype as human Siglec-9 positive CD8+ T cells, and mediate tumor immune escape. Knock-in Siglec-9 on mouse T cells specifically result in fastened tumor growth (Stanczak et al, 2018). Siglec-9 positive CD8+ T cell subset was also found in melanoma patient samples. Desialylation treatment of target cells rescued T cell mediated killing, which was restrained by the sialoglycan - Siglec axis (Haas et al, 2019).

In terms of the myeloid cell compartment, cancer cells with $\alpha 2,3$ - or $\alpha 2,6$ -linked sialylation ligation with Siglec-9 on human neutrophils in vitro, resulting in inhibited neutrophil functions. Siglec-9 blocking antibody, on the contrary, can rescue the suppression on neutrophils. In vivo tumor models confirmed that mouse neutrophils transgenic with human Siglec-9 expression showed reduced anti-tumor response. Similarly, neutrophils from mouse with deficiency of Siglec-E, the human Siglec-9 functional paralog, showed enhanced immune response against tumor (Läubli et al, 2014b). Glycosylation shapes both the phenotype and effector functions of TAMs through reprogramming metabolism in the TME (Mantuano et al, 2019). Cancer cells with sialylated MUC1 (MUC1-ST) expression can engage with Siglec-9-expressing macrophages, and guide their polarization to tumor-promoting TAM phenotype, with upregulation of checkpoint molecule PD-L1 (Beatson et al, 2016). Globally overexpression of CD24 on tumor cells is also reported to regulate the function of TAMs. By interact with Siglec-10 from TAMs, CD24 functions as a 'don't eat me' signal to avoid the phagocytosis of macrophages (Barkal et al, 2019). Siglec-15, expressed by cancer cells, cancer stromal cells and cancer-infiltrated myeloid cells in human, is also reported to negatively regulate anti-tumor immunity. Siglec-15 deficient mice were highly resistant to implanted syngeneic tumor cells. Macrophage conditional Siglec-15 knockout results in better antigenspecific T cell response (Wang et al, 2019). As for the other important myeloid cell type, the DCs, our understanding of Siglecs in the regulations of tumorassociated DCs is still limited. Previous research has pointed out that Siglec-G inhibits the formation of MHC and antigen peptide complex of DC crosspresentation function. Bone marrow-derived DC (BMDC) vaccination of DCs from Siglec-G knockout mice presented delayed tumor growth than wildtype mice BMDCs (Ding et al, 2016). Ovalbumin decorated by sialic acid-containing glycans favored Treg polarization during naive CD4+ T cells commitment in a DC-dependent manner, suggesting possible regulation pathways of DC function through sialoglycan - Siglec axis (Perdicchio et al, 2016b). Another group also reported that desialyltion of DCs themselves increase their maturation status, empowering them to better activate TAA-specific T cells. This discovery suggests a possibly cis-regulation pathway of sialylation and DC functions (Silva et al, 2016). However, systemic characterization and deeper understanding of the Siglecs on DCs in the tumor setting is still required.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Key resources table

REAGENTS or RESOURCE	SOURCE	IDENTIFIER
Antibodies		
APC-eFluor780 anti-human CD3 (SK7)	eBioscience	Cat# 47-0036-42
APC-eFluor780 anti-human CD19 (SJ25C1)	eBioscience	Cat# 47-0198-42
APC-eFluor780 anti-human CD56 (CMSSB)	eBioscience	Cat# 47-0567-42
BV711 anti-human CD45 (H130)	Biolegend	Cat# 304050
PE-cy7 anti-human CD11c (3.9)	Biolegend	Cat# 301608
FITC anti-human HLA-DR (L243)	Biolegend	Cat# 307604
PE-CF594 anti-human CD123 (7G3)	BD	Cat# 562391
BV421 anti-human CD1c (L161)	Biolegend	Cat# 331526
Percp-cy5.5 anti-human CD141 (M80)	Biolegend	Cat# 344112
PE anti-human Siglec-7 (6-434)	Biolegend	Cat# 339204
APC anti-human Siglec-8 (7C9)	Biolegend	Cat# 347106
APC anti-human Siglec-9 (191240)	R&D Systems	Cat# FAB1139A-
Are anti-numan signee-9 (191240)	K&D Systems	100
PE anti-human Siglec-10 (5G6)	Biolegend	Cat# 347604
BV421 anti-mouse F4/80 (BM8)	Biolegend	Cat# 123132
BV421 anti-mouse GR-1 (RB6-8C5)	Biolegend	Cat# 108433
Percp-cy5.5 anti-mouse CD45 (30-F11)	eBioscience	Cat# 45-0451-82
BV711 anti-mouse CD11c (N418)	Biolegend	Cat# 117349
BV605 anti-mouse MHC-II (M5/114.15.2)	Biolegend	Cat# 107639
PE-cy7 anti-mouse MHC-II (M5/114.15.2)	eBioscience	Cat# 25-5321-80
APC anti-mouse MHC-II (M5/114.15.2)	Biolegend	Cat# 107614
BV510 anti-mouse CD11b (M1/70)	Biolegend	Cat# 101263
AF488 anti-mouse CD8a (53-6.7)	BD Biosciences	Cat# 557668
APC anti-mouse CD8 (53-6.7)	eBioscience	Cat# 17-0081-83
Continued		

REAGENTS or RESOURCE	SOURCE	IDENTIFIER
Antibodies		
AF488 anti-mouse CD103 (2E7)	Biolegend	Cat# 121420
PE-cy7 anti-mouse Siglec-E (M1304A01)	Biolegend	Cat# 677108
PE anti-mouse Siglec-F (E50-2440)	BD Biosciences	Cat# 552126
APC anti-mouse Siglec-G (SH2.1)	eBioscience	Cat# 17-5833-82
PE anti-mouse MHC-I (AF6-88.5)	Biolegend	Cat# 116508
APC anti-mouse CD40 (3/23)	BD Biosciences	Cat# 558695
BV605 anti-mouse CD80 (16-10A1)	Biolegend	Cat# 104729
PE anti-mouse CD80 (16-10A1)	Biolegend	Cat# 104708
PE anti-mouse CD83 (Michel-19)	Biolegend	Cat# 121507
APC anti-mouse CD86 (GL-1)	Biolegend	Cat# 105012
PE anti-mouse CD86 (GL-1)	Biolegend	Cat# 105008
PE-cy7 anti-mouse CD3 (145-2C11)	BD Biosciences	Cat# 552774
BV605 anti-mouse CD3 (145-2C11)	Biolegend	Cat# 100351
APC anti-mouse CD4 (GK1.5)	eBioscience	Cat# 17-0041-83
BV711 anti-mouse CD4 (GK1.5)	BD Horizon	Cat# 563050
FITC anti-mouse CD25 (PC61)	Biolegend	Cat# 102006
Percp-cy5.5 anti-mouse CD44 (IM7)	Biolegend	Cat# 103032
PE anti-mouse CD69 (H1.2F3)	Biolegend	Cat# 104522
Percp-cy5.5 anti-mouse CD69 (H1.2F3)	eBioscience	Cat# 12-0691-83
Chemicals Dyes		
CellTrace CFSE Cell Proliferation Kit	Invitrogen	Cat# C34554
CellTrace Violet Cell Proliferation Kit	Invitrogen	Cat# C34557
Zombie UV Fixable Viability Kit	Biolegend	Cat# 423108
Zombie NIR Fixable Viability Kit	Biolegend	Cat# 423106
Fixable Viability Dye eFluor 450	eBioscience	Cat# 65-0863-14
Proteins		
Recombinant murine M-CSF	Peprotech	Cat# 315-02
Recombinant murine GM-CSF	Peprotech	Cat# 315-03
EndoFit Ovalbumin	Invivogen	Cat# Vac-pova
Continued		
REAGENTS or RESOURCE	SOURCE	IDENTIFIER
---	------------------	------------
Critical commercial assays		
EasySep Mouse CD4+ T Cell Isolation Kit	Stemcell	Cat# 19852
	Technologies	
EasySep Mouse CD8+ T Cell Isolation Kit	Stemcell	Cat# 19853
	Technologies	
EasySep Mouse CD11c Positive Selection Kit II	Stemcell	Cat# 18780
	Technologies	
Mouse Cytokine Array / Chemokine Array 44-	Eve Technologies	
plex (MD44)		

2.2. Experimental model and subject details

Patient samples

The local ethics committee in Basel, Switzerland, approved the sample collection and the use of the corresponding clinical data (Ethikkommission Nordwestschweiz, EKNZ, Basel Stadt, Switzerland). Informed consent was obtained from all patients prior to sample collection. Tumor samples were collected locally at the thoracic surgery of the University Hospital Basel, digested, processed and single cell suspensions were frozen in liquid nitrogen.

Animal strains

Siglec-E^{flox} mice were generated in collaboration with Biocytogen Company, and crossed with CD11c-cre mice kindly provided by Prof. Daniela Finke. Siglec-E systemic knockout (SigEKO) mice was obtained from Prof. Ajit Varki group. Siglec-9 transgenic mice were previously reported (Läubli et al. 2014). To generate higher frequency of Siglec-9-expressing mouse BMDCs, Siglec-9^{flox} mice were crossed with XCR1-cre mice as described previously (Ohta et al, 2016). All of these mouse strains were bred and backcrossed in-house to our local C57BL/6 strain for over 9 generations. OT-I transgenic mice were kindly provided by Prof. Christoph Hess group, and OT-II transgenic mice were ordered from University of Zürich. All mouse experiments were approved by the local ethics committee (Basel Stadt, Switzerland) and performed in accordance with the Swiss federal regulations.

Cell lines

Mouse colorectal cancer cell line MC38 was kindly provided by collaborator from Hannover. tdTomato-expressing MC38 cell line was generated by our lab through lentiviral transduction, with the Luc2-tdTomato plasmid kindly provided by Prof. Gregor Hutter. OVA-expressing MC38 (MC38-OVA) cell line was kindly provided by Prof. Mark Smyth. B16D5 and EMT6 were kept by group of Prof. Alfred Zippelius. Chinese Hamster Ovary cell line with FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 ligand secretion capability (CHO-Flt3L) was kindly provided by Dr. Panagiotis Tsapogas. Mouse immature dendritic cell line Sp37A3 was kindly provided by Merck KGaA.

2.3. Method details

Cell line culture.

Mouse cancer cell lines were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (Sigma, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (PAA Laboratories, Germany), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Gibco, USA), 1x MEM non-essential amino acid solution (Sigma, USA), and 100 µg/mL streptomycin & 100 U/mL penicillin (Gibco, USA). CHO-Flt3L cells were maintained in Iscove's Modified Dulbecco's Medium (Sigma, USA) supplemented with 5% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (PAA

Laboratories, Germany).

Sp37A3 mouse dendritic cell line and relative genetically modified lines were maintained in Iscove's Modified Dulbecco's Medium (Sigma, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (PAA Laboratories, Germany), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Gibco, USA), 1x MEM non-essential amino acid solution (Sigma, USA), 100 µg/mL streptomycin & 100 U/mL penicillin (Gibco, USA), 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (Gibco, USA), 20 ng/mL recombinant mouse GM-CSF (Peprotech, UK) and 20 ng/mL recombinant mouse M-CSF (Peprotech, UK).

Mice primary cell culture.

Mouse bone marrow derived DCs (BMDCs) were generated by plating 5 million bone marrow cells freshly isolated from tibia and femur into 10 cm dishes. Iscove's Modified Dulbecco's Medium (Sigma, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (PAA Laboratories, Germany), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Gibco, USA), 1x MEM non-essential amino acid solution (Sigma, USA), 100 µg/mL streptomycin & 100 U/mL penicillin (Gibco, USA), 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (Gibco, USA), and 10% filtered culture supernatant from CHO-Flt3L cells.

Animal tumor models

For tumor-bearing mice experiments, 7-12 weeks old mice were used. For wildtype MC38 and B16 cells, 5 x 10^5 tumor cells were injected subcutaneously into the right thoracic flank, while MC38-OVA tumor implanting experiments were performed using 1 x 10^6 cells. Tumor size and health score were measured and monitored three times per week. Perpendicular tumor diameters were measured by caliper and tumor volume calculated according to the following formula: tumor volume = $(d^2xD)/2$, where d and D represents the shortest and longest diameters of the tumors (in millimeter), respectively. For tumor growth experiments, mice were sacrificed once tumor size reached 1500 mm³. For

tumor-infiltrating DC phenotype and functionality experiments, mice were sacrificed once tumor size reached 300-500 mm³. Animals with ulcerated tumors were sacrificed and excluded from further analysis.

Tumor digests and PBMCs isolation

For the preparation of single cell suspensions from both human and mouse tumors, tumors were collected, surgical specimens were mechanically dissociated and subsequently digested using accutase (PAA Laboratories, Germany), collagenase IV (Worthington, USA), hyaluronidase (Sigma, USA) and DNase type IV (Sigma, USA) for 1 h at 37°C under constant agitation. Cell suspensions were filtered through 70-µm mesh twice and lysed for red blood cells using RBC lysis buffer (eBioscience, USA). PBMCs were isolated by density gradient centrifugation using Histopaque-1077 (Sigma, USA) from buffy coats. Mice splenocytes were isolated by mechanical disruption using the end of a 1 mL syringe, lysed for red blood cells using RBC lysis buffer. Then digested with Collagenase D (Roche, Switzerland) and DNase I (Roche, Switzerland). Samples were either used directly or frozen (in 90% FBS, 10% DMSO) and stored in liquid nitrogen until the time of analysis.

Generation of Siglec-E knockout Sp37A3 cells

Knockout of Siglec-E from Sp37A3 cells was performed using CRISPR/Cas9 mediated gene editing. Guide RNAs were designed online based on published data (http://greenlisted.cmm.ki.se/). Guide RNAs with the following sequences were synthesized by Microsynth (Switzerland): Forward: 5' - CAC CGG AGG GTC AGA ACC CCC AAG - 3', Reverse: 5' - AAA CCT TGG GGG TTC TGA CCC TCC - 3'. Then they were cloned into the lentiCRISPRv2 puro vector (Addgene plasmid #98290). Lentivirus with empty vectors or modified vectors were used to transduce the original Sp37A3 cell line. Single cell clones with

right phenotype were sorted into 96-well plates. After their recovery and expansion, individual clones were screened again for Siglec-E expression. Multiple clones were selected and pooled to avoid clonal selection.

Genetically modified Sp37A3 cell RNA sequencing analysis

Control empty vector transduced (CtrV) and Siglec-E knockout (EKO) Sp37A3 cells were taken from culture. 1 x 10⁶ cells were seeded in 6-well plate and pulsed with 0.1 mg/ml EndoFit Ovalbumin (Invivogen, USA) for 2 hours. Then cells were washed and stimulated for maturation by 0.1 ug/ml Lipopolysaccharides (Sigma, USA) for 24 hours. Cells were washed, and RNA samples were enriched by RNeasy Plus Micro Kit (Qiagen, Germany). Sequencing and analysis were performed by Dr. Robert Ivanek from Bioinformatics Core Facility of University of Basel.

CtrV and EKO Sp37A3 cell cytokine/chemokine array analysis

CtrV and EKO Sp37A3 cells were seeded and pulsed same as in RNA sequencing analysis. After 36 hours of LPS stimulation, culture supernatant was collected, frozen, and sent in dry ice for a 44-plex Cytokine/Chemokine Array test (Eve Technologies, Canada). Cytokines and chemokines concentration were analyzed and presented by Eve Technologies.

Tumor-infiltrating DC (TiDC) sorting

Mouse subcutaneous tumors were freshly digested, and CD11c-positive cells were isolated by MACS (Stemcell, Canada), following with a FACS sorting to exclude dead cells and F4/80 or Gr-1 positive suppressive myeloid compartments.

DC and antigen-specific T cell co-culture.

BMDCs or Sp37A3 cells were seeded 4 x 10^4 cells per well in 96-well plate. Then cells were pulsed with 0.1 mg/ml OVA protein (Invivogen, USA) or left unpulsed for 2 hours. DCs were washed and stimulated by 0.1 ug/ml LPS for overnight. OVA antigen-specific OT-I CD8+ T cells and OT-II CD4+ T cells were isolated from spleens of indicated mice respectively by MACS (Stemcell, Canada). T cells were labelled with CellTrace Violet (Invitrogen, USA) and added into wells, 2 x 10⁵ cells per well. T cell activation and proliferation was checked after certain timepoints as described in each experiment. For TiDC experiments, freshly isolated TiDCs from MC38-OVA animal model were cocultured with purified OT-I CD8+ T cells or OT-II CD4+ T cells at a ratio of 1:5. T cell proliferation was checked after 72 hours.

Multicolor flow cytometry

For multicolor flow cytometry, dead cells and doublets were excluded in all analyses. Corresponding isotype antibodies or fluorescence-minus-one (FMO) samples were used as a control, in particular for the Siglec stainings. All tumor samples were analyzed with a Fortessa LSR II flow cytometer (BD Biosciences). For infiltration analysis, mice were euthanized, and tumors were mechanically dissociated and digested as described for the human sample preparation.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using Prism 9 (GraphPad, USA). Different comparison strategies were indicated in each specific figure respectively.

3. Results

3.1. Tumor-infiltrating conventional dendritic cells express inhibitory Siglec receptors in humans

Previous reports have shown that Siglec receptors are expressed on myeloid cells, including cDCs (Lübbers et al, 2018; Bärenwaldt & Läubli, 2019). However, the expression and functions of these receptors on intratumoral cDCs from patients with different types of cancer are poorly understood. Therefore, we first tested the expression of several inhibitory Siglec receptors on tumorinflitrating conventional DCs (Ti-cDCs) from different types of cancers by flow cytometry (Gating strategy shown in Figure1A-1B and Supplementary Figure S1). We found that a significant proportion of both type 1 and type 2 cDC expressed inhibitory Siglec receptors (Figure 1C-1E). Across different cancer types that we tested, Siglec-7 and Siglec-9 constantly expressed at more pronounced levels by Ti-cDCs. In comparison, Siglec-10 showed low to intermediate expression levels on Ti-cDCs, while Siglec-8 expression was even less frequent. Similar expression patterns of these Siglec receptors were also obeserved on plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs), although to a lower level (Supplementary Figure S2). Taken together, this data demonstrates that inhibitory Siglecs are expressed on human cancer-associated cDCs and could be involved in the regulation of these cells.



250K

200K

50K

250

200K

50K

250K

200K

250

200K

0

Siglec10+

25.3

Siglec10+

20.2

Siglec10+

12.2

 -10^{3} 0 10^{3} 10^{4} 10^{5} Comp-PE-A :: Sig_10

 $^{-10^3}$ 0 $^{10^3}$ $^{10^4}$ $^{10^5}$ Comp-PE-A :: Sig_10

-10³ 0 10³ 10⁴ 10⁵ Comp-PE-A :: Sia 10

 \longrightarrow Siglec10







Figure 1. Expression of inhibitory Siglecs on human Ti-cDCs.

(A-B) Flow cytometry gating of different Siglecs from human Ti-cDC subsets. (C-E) The expression patterns of inhibitory Siglecs from patient tumor samples of non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) and colorectal cancer (CRC). Data are presented as mean (\pm SD).

D

3.2. Siglec-E expression is upregulated on Ti-cDC subsets during mouse cancer progression

To further investigate the functions of Siglec receptors on cDCs during cancer progression, we next analyzed the expression of several murine inhibitory Siglec receptors on mice. Healthy C56BL/6 wildtype mice spleen cDCs, or spleen and intratumoral cDCs from subcutaneous MC38 tumor-bearing mice were isolated and the expression of several inhibitory Siglecs were identified by flow cytometry (Figure 2A-2C, Gating strategy shown in Supplementary Figure S3). We found out that in healthy state, naive mouse spleen cDCs only express these inhibitory molecules at very low levels (Figure 2A). Similarly, in MC38 tumor-bearing mice, spleen cDCs still kept the low expression rates of these Siglecs (Figure 2B). Intriguingly, Siglec-E, the functional paralog of human Siglec-9, was more frequently observed on both Ti-cDC subsets (Figure 2C). The expression of Siglec-E on Ti-cDCs was also confirmed by other mouse subcutaneous tumor models including C57BL/6 mouse B16 melanoma and Balb/c mouse EMT6 breast cancer (Figure 2D-2E). In order to understand whether Siglec-E expression influences cDC functions, we first tried to use mouse bone marrow derived DC (BMDC) models. We obtained mouse bone marrow cells from wildtype (WT) mice or systemic Siglec-E knockout (SigEKO) mice, and culture the cells seven days in vitro supplemented with either Granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor (GM-CSF) or FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 ligand (FLT3L). However, we did not observe significant Siglec-E expression on naive BMDCs from WT mice in either cytokine group (Figure 2F). Stimulation of BMDC maturation by lipopolysaccharide (LPS) also showed no improvement of Siglec-E expression (data not shown). Taken together, it suggests that healthy state DCs might only reprensent minimum inhbitory Siglec-E expression, while cDCs isolated from tumor sites showed unusually high Siglec-E expression. To explore

the possible functions of Siglec-E expression on DCs, we next screened several mouse DC cell lines for the Siglec-E expression levels. Among them, an immature DC cell line Sp37A3, generated from C57BL/6 mouse spleen (Bros et al, 2007), showed significant expression of Siglec-E (Figure 2G). This cell line provides us a very nice tool to study the functions of the inhibitory Siglec-E on DCs. Thus, we tried to use a CRISPR-Cas9-based lentivirus transduction system to knockout the Siglec-E expression from Sp37A3 cells. After pooling several single clones that were confirmed to have ultra-low Siglec-E expression, we successfully generated Siglec-E knockout (EKO) Sp37A3 line, along with an empty control vector transduced (CtrV) Sp37A3 line (Figure 2H).





Figure 2. Inhibitory Siglec-E expression is significant on mouse tumorassociate DCs.

(A-C) The expression patterns of several murine inhibitory Siglecs on cDCs isolated from (A) naive C57BL/6 mice spleens, (B) MC38 tumor-bearing mouse spleens and (C) tumors were analyzed by flow cytometry. (D-E) Siglec-E expression on tumor cDC subsets from (D) B16 melanoma and (E) EMT6 breast cancer mouse models. (F) Siglec-E expression of BMDCs from wildtype (WT, black line) and systemic Siglec-E knockout (SigEKO, blue line) mice after 7-day *in vitro* culture supplemented with GM-CSF or FLT3L. (G) Expression of Siglec-E on Sp37A3 cell line (black line) versus FMO control (red line). (H) Siglec-E expression of Siglec-E knockout (EKO) Sp37A3 cells and empty control vector (CtrV) transduced Sp37A3 cells. Data are presented as mean (± SD), and two-way ANOVA was used for two-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).

3.3. Siglec-E-deficient DCs showed elevated activation and maturation status

Next, we want to explore whether ablation of Siglec-E from DCs could influence DC activation and maturation. Thus, we first tried to analyze markers of DC maturation on the newly generated CtrV Sp37A3 and EKO Sp37A3 cell lines (Figure 3A-3C). DC maturation makers including MHC-I, MHC-II and CD40 showed significant upregulation on EKO Sp37A3 cells compared to the Siglec-E-expressing Sp37A3 cells. This data suggests that DCs lacking inhibitory Siglec-E expression might be more activated. To test this hypothesis in vivo, we generated a subcutaneous MC38 mouse tumor model in conditional DC Siglec-E knockout mice (CD11c^{cre/wt}SigE^{flox/flox} mice, abbr. CD11c^{cre}SigE^{fl}), in order to avoid some possible influences from other Siglec-E-deficient bystander cells. Interestingly, we also observed significant increases of these maturation markers of tumor-infiltrating cDCs lacking Siglec-E expression compare to their littlemates, in particular on tumor-infiltrating cDC1s (Figure 3D-3F). As our group previously reported that CD11c^{cre}SigE^{fl} mice showed delayed MC38 subcutaneous tumor growth compared to their Siglec-E-sufficient littermates (Stanczak et al., 2021), this data supports a correlation between better maturation status of DCs with Siglec-E deficiency and a stronger anti-tumor immune response of the host.

Previous research demonstrated that DC maturation includes upregulation of surface markers ('phenotypic maturation') and activation of cytokines production ('functional maturation'). DCs lacking either phenotypic or functional maturation ('semi-maturation') are closely relevant to impeded functionality (Dudek et al, 2013). Therefore, we were wondering, to what extent, DC maturation status is influenced by Siglec-E-deficiency when encountering activating stimuli. We pulsed CtrV and EKO Sp37A3 DCs with ovalbumin (OVA) antigen, followed by DC maturation stimulation with TLR4 ligand lipopolysaccharide (LPS). Then we

performed bulk RNA sequencing of both DC cell types (EKO and CtrV). Interestingly, the EKO Sp37A3 cells upregulated mRNA levels of multiple cytokines (IFNb1, IL1a, IL1b, IL6, IL12b, IL23a), chemokines (CCL3, CCL4, CCL5, CCL22, CXCL2), co-stimulatory molecules (CD40, CD80) and DC specific markers (CCR7, Flt3) (Figure 4A). GeneSet Enrichment Assay (GSEA) suggests that several hallmark pathways changed significantly between the two Sp37A3 lines. The most striking changes were related to several pathways involving antigen presenting cell functions. EKO Sp37A3 cells showed stronger upregulation of type I and II Interferon (IFN- α and IFN- γ)-related responses, tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α) response and general inflammatory response (Figure 4B). Taken together, the results reveal that Siglec-E-deficient DCs might represent better response to stimulation. To verify these findings from protein level, we collected cell culture supernatant of OVA-pulsed LPS-stimulated Sp37A3 cells, and performed a Mouse Cytokine / Chemokine Array assay. Among the 44 cytokines and chemokines, the levels of Interleukin (IL)-1 β , IL-12 or IL-23 p40 subunit (IL12/IL23 p40), CXCL2 and CCL22, showed different secretion patterns between the two Sp37A3 lines (Figure 4C and Supplementary Figure S4A-S4B). Elevated cytokine and chemokine production demonstrates that Siglec-E-deficient Sp37A3 cells also represent enhanced functional maturation status in respond to stimulation. Phenotypic analysis of surface maturation markers and co-stimulatory molecules also showed that EKO Sp37A3 cells are easier activated by stimuli compared to CtrV Sp37A3 cells (Figure 4D and Supplementary Figure S4C). Taken together, these results further supported our findings on transcriptome level and implied that the EKO Sp37A3 cells represent better maturation status in response to stimuli, both phenotypically and functionally, compared to the Sp37A3 cells with high Siglec-E expression. Particularly, elevated co-stimulatory molecules might correlate with stronger T cell priming. Therefore, we hypothesized that DCs lacking the inhibitory SiglecE expression might be more efficiently carrying out antigen-presentation cell functions.



Figure 3. Siglec-E-deficient DCs showed enhanced phenotypic maturation.

(A-C) Flow cytometry analysis of the expression levels of several DC maturation markers on CtrV Sp37A3 cells (black) and EKO Sp37A3 cells (blue), including (A) MHC-I, (B) MHC-II and (C) CD40. (D-F) Maturation markers on spleen and tumor-infiltrating cDCs isolated from MC38 subcutaneous tumor models of

CD11c^{cre}SigE^{fl} mice (blue) and littermates (CD11c^{wt}SigE^{fl}, black) by flow cytometry. Data are presented as mean (\pm SD). Two-way ANOVA was used for two-way comparisons, and unpaired t test was used for one-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).



В

Most significantly upregulated hallmark pathways in EKO Sp37A3 cells following stimulation





Figure 4. Siglec-E-deficient DCs showed elevated maturation status upon stimulation.

(A) Volcano plot of genes upregulation on CtrV and EKO Sp37A3 cells after stimulation. (B) GSEA analysis of the most significantly activated pathways in EKO Sp37A3 cells. (C) Cytokines, chemokines production and (D) activatory, co-stimulatory markers of CtrV (black) and EKO (blue) Sp37A3 cells. Data are presented as mean (\pm SD), and unpaired t test was used for one-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).

3.4. Inhibitory Siglecs impair DC antigen presentation to CD4+ T cells

In order to understand whether the antigen presentation functionality of DCs is affected by the expression of Siglec-E, we performed antigen uptake, antigen processing and presentation assays to monitor the antigen handling process. Firstly, we analyzed antigen endocytosis of the Sp37A3 cells with fluorescentlabelled soluble OVA antigen or tumor cell-associated antigens. During the indicated timepoints, we did not observe any difference of antigen uptake between these two DC lines (Supplementary Figure S5A-S5B). Furthermore, we co-cultured the Sp37A3 cells with live fluorescent-labelled or auto-fluorescent MC38 tumor cells. In line with the previous results, neither the frequency of fluorescent-positive DCs nor the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) showed any significant change (Supplementary Figure S5C-S5D). Since antigen uptake was not affected by the Siglec-E expression, we then investigated antigen processing. We harnessed the reagent DQ-OVA, which shows fluorescent signals after being processed. We observed the MFI fold changes from several timepoints, and found out that after certain time of processing, the EKO Sp37A3 DCs showed stronger fluorescent signals (Figure S5E). This result suggests that the DCs with Siglec-E-deficiency were more efficient in antigen processing. To understand whether this leads to better antigen presentation, we used OVA antigen pulsed Sp37A3 cells to co-culture with either antigen-specific CD4+ T cells from OT-II transgenic mice or CD8+ T cells from OT-I transgenic mice. T cell proliferation was analyzed by CellTrace Violet proliferation dye, and their activation was shown by surface CD25 and CD69 expression. Even though both MHC-I and MHC-II molecules are expressed at higher levels in EKO Sp37A3 cells, only OT-II CD4+ T cells showed enhanced activation and proliferation during co-culture (Figure 5A-5F). Since DCs are also known to prime CD8+ T cells through crosspresentation of cell-associated antigens, we also used heat-shocked wildtype or OVA-expressing MC38 tumor cells (MC38-wt or MC38-OVA) to replace

soluble OVA antigen. Heat-shocked MC38-OVA cells induced strong OT-I CD8+ T cells activation and proliferation, but we still failed to observe any difference between the two Sp37A3 lines (Supplementary Figure S5F). Taken together, the inhibitory Siglec-E expression on Sp37A3 DCs dampens their functions to activate antigen-specific CD4+ T cells, without affecting CD8+ T cell priming. To investigate whether the Siglec-E functional paralog human Siglec-9 also influences DC antigen presentation, we generated mice expressing the human Siglec-9 transgene. Naive BMDCs generated from these transgenic mice showed high expression of human Siglec-9. Similar to our observations on Siglec-E-expressing DCs, CD4+ OT-II cells co-cultured with OVA antigen pulsed Siglec-9 positive BMDCs represented less activation and proliferation (Figure 5G-5I). No difference of CD8+ OT-I cells proliferation and activation was observed between Siglec-9 positive and Siglec-9 negative BMDC co-culture (data not shown). Taken together, these results suggested that the expression of inhibitory Siglecs could diminish DC and CD4+ T cell crosstalk through impaired antigen processing and presentation.





Figure 5. Inhibitory Siglecs impair DC antigen presentation to CD4+ T cells. (A-F) 48-hour *in vitro* co-culture of OVA-pulsed CtrV or EKO Sp37A3 cells with (A-C) CD4+ OT-II T cells or (D-F) CD8+ OT-I T cells. (G-I) 72-hour *in vitro* co-culture of OVA-pulsed Siglec-9 positive (red) or Siglec-9 negative (black) BMDCs with CD4+ OT-II T cells. Data are presented as mean (\pm SD). Two-way ANOVA was used for two-way comparisons, and unpaired t test was used for one-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).

4. Supplemental information



Figure S1. Gating strategy of human intratumoral dendritic cell subsets.



Fig S2. Expression of inhibitory Siglecs on human tumor-infiltrating pDCs.



Figure S3. Gating strategy of mouse cDCs.

Mouse cDC subsets gating strategies of samples from (A) spleens and (B) tumors.





С





(A-B) Secretion levels of other cytokines and chemokines. (C) Phenotypic maturation markers of CtrV and EKO Sp37A3 cells. Data are presented as mean (\pm SD), and unpaired t test was used for one-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).

В







Figure S5. Siglec-E expression affects only antigen processing.

(A-B) Phagocytosis of (A)soluble AF647-conjugated OVA antigen and (B) CFSE-labelled heat-shocked MC38 cells by Sp37A3 DCs. (C-D) *Sp37A3 endocytosis of live fluorescent tumor cells*. Sp37A3 DCs were co-cultured 4 hours at 1:2 ratio with (C) untreated MC38 cells or CFSE-labelled MC38 cells, (D) wildtype MC38 (MC38-wt) cells or tdTomato+ MC38 cells. (E) DQ-OVA antigen processing assay. (F-H) Sp37A3 DCs were pulsed with heat-shocked wildtype MC38 cells or MC38-OVA cells. Then co-culture with OT-I cells for 48h to test antigen cross-presentation efficiency. Data are presented as mean (\pm SD) and two-way ANOVA was used for two-way comparisons (*P<0.0332, **P<0.0021, ***P<0.0002, ****P<0.0001).

5. Discussion and outlook

In the past decade, many desperate cancer patients have benefited from the newly thrived cancer immunotherapies, especially immune checkpoint inhibitors and CAR T cell therapies. However, considering the cancer patient population, only small cohorts of patients have shown durable clinical responses. Limitations of these therapies still exist, such as resistant to therapies and toxicity to the body (Waldman et al, 2020; Bagchi et al, 2021; Larson & Maus, 2021). The immune enhancement therapies, aiming at amplify the basic immune response, frequently end up with immune-related adverse events (irAEs), possibly due to the extremely high response rate compared to common physiological state. Therefore, the 'immune normalization' theory has been proposed to unleash the suppressed potential of the immune system, rather than recklessly increasing it (Sanmamed & Chen, 2018).

Aberrant glycosylation, including terminal sialylation, truncated O-glycans, branched N-glycans, and diverse fucosylation, represents one of the commonly observed features of cancer cells, indicating the 'abnormal' status of the malignantly transformed cells (Pinho & Reis, 2015). Hypersialylation profile of cancer cells, along with the broad expression patterns of sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins (Siglecs) by the immune system, hints possible functions of the sialoglycan - Siglec axis in the regulation of immune response against cancer. Previous researches proved this axis negatively modulates functions of NK cells, T cells, neutrophils, and macrophages (Belisle et al, 2010; Läubli et al, 2014b; Jandus et al, 2014; Beatson et al, 2016; Perdicchio et al, 2016a; Stanczak et al, 2018; Haas et al, 2019; Barkal et al, 2019; Wang et al, 2019). As the Siglec receptors are involved in the regulation network of host anti-tumor immune response, increasing attention has been focused on their therapeutic manipulation. Current success and drawbacks of harnessing PD1/PDL1 axis as immune checkpoints in cancer treatment give rise to viewing Siglecs as novel checkpoints (Macauley et al, 2014; Duan & Paulson, 2020). However, to design optimized therapeutic reagents, better characterization and elucidation of the regulation network by the sialoglycan - Siglec axis is still required.

The aim of this work was to characterize expression pattern of inhibitory Siglecs from dendritic cells (DCs), especially tumor-infiltrating DCs, and further identify possible regulation pathways of DC functions by inhibitory Siglecs. Since hypersialylation is now regarded as one of the cancer hallmarks, deeper understandings of the effects of the sialoglycan - Siglec axis on DCs, the bridge between the innate and adaptive immune system, are essential. Previous researches on antigen or DC-self sialylation status and the inhibitory Siglec signaling indicated the essential regulatory roles of DC functions by the sialoglycan - Siglec axis (Ding et al, 2016; Perdicchio et al, 2016b; Silva et al, 2016). However, comprehensive characterization of the inhibitory Siglecs on tumor-associated DCs and their functions is still lacking. Therefore, we first tried to identify the expression of several inhibitory Siglecs on the cell surface of tumor-infiltrating conventional DCs (Ti-cDCs) from non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) and colorectal cancer (CRC) patient samples. Interestingly, it turns out that very similar expression patterns of these Siglecs were observed in the three cancer types we tested. Siglec-7 and Siglec-9 were expressed by high frequencies of both Ti-cDC subsets, while Siglec-10 expression was intermediate level and Siglec-8 only showed minimum expression. We hypothetically assumed that highly similar expression pattern might correlate with some very conserved regulation pathways for DC functional modulations during the cancer progression. Since several murine inhibitory Siglecs have been reported to be the functional equivalent of human Siglecs, to test our hypothesis, we then tried to identify whether we could

observe expression of those murine inhibitory Siglecs on tumor-associated cDC subsets.

We harnessed animal subcutaneous tumor models to analyze the expression of murine inhibitory Siglecs. By comparing with healthy mouse spleen cDCs and MC38 tumor-bearing mouse spleen cDCs, we found out that only mouse TicDC subsets showed significant expression of Siglec-E, but not Siglec-F and Siglec-G. Expression of human Siglec-8 and its murine paralog Siglec-F is mainly observed on eosinophils, and our results confirmed that they also do not activate expression on tumor-associated cDCs (Duan & Paulson, 2020). Human Siglec-10 has been reported to affect macrophage phagocytosis, while its paralog murine Siglec-G is related to DC cross-presentation (Ding et al, 2016; Barkal et al, 2019). However, neither of them showed expression on Ti-cDCs as well, suggesting they are not key regulators of cDC functions during cancer progression. Intriguingly, the functional equivalent of human Siglec-9, murine Siglec-E shared highly identical expression pattern to Siglec-9, which hints similar and essential modulatory roles on Ti-cDCs functions. In human cancers, Siglec-9 already showed superior suppressive influences through reducing NK cell cytotoxity, inducing CD8+ T cell dysfunction / exhaustion, dampening neutrophil reactive oxygen species (ROS) production and favoring tumorpromoting macrophage polarization (Belisle et al, 2010; Läubli et al, 2014b; Jandus et al, 2014; Beatson et al, 2016; Stanczak et al, 2018; Haas et al, 2019). These facts encouraged us to further try to discover the possibility of specific inhibitory pathways of Siglec-9 and Siglec-E on DCs.

To further investigate whether these inhibitory Siglecs expression has influence on DCs, we tried to analyze the functions of Ti-cDCs. We restimulated the TicDCs *in vitro* with lipopolysaccharide (LPS), and performed FACS analysis of the production of several cytokines, including IL-6, IL-10, IL-12 and CXCL9, but failed to observe activated production (Data not shown. DC restimulation protocol described here: Barilla et al, 2019). We then tried to isolate ovalbumin antigen (OVA)-experienced live CD11c+F4/80-Gr.1- Ti-cDCs from OVAexpressing MC38 (MC38-OVA) subcutaneous tumor. Co-culture of these TicDCs with OVA-specific CD8+ T cells (OT-I) or CD4+ T cells (OT-II) represented neither activation nor proliferation (Data not shown). Collectively, we believe that Ti-cDCs from our mouse models are dysfunctional and not suitable for functional studies. Therefore, we ran across this bottleneck to find appropriate models for mechanism study.

We then generated mouse bone marrow-derived DCs (BMDCs) with either GM-CSF or Flt3L as supplement. However, similar to the naive spleen cDCs, BMDCs does not show any Siglec-E expression, even after LPS stimulation. Therefore, we turned to screen mouse DC cell lines and found the Sp37A3 cell line, derived from wildtype C57BL/6 mouse spleen, express Siglec-E at significantly high level (Bros et al, 2007). Through CRISPR-Cas9 genomic editing, we successfully generated Sp37A3 cells with Siglec-E-deficiency (EKO Sp37A3) and its control (CtrV Sp37A3). By analyzing several phenotypic maturation markers of DCs, including MHC-I, MHC-II and CD40, we found out that EKO Sp37A3 line showed significant upregulation of these maturation markers compared to the CtrV line. These observations resemble the findings on Ti-cDCs from Siglec-E DC conditional knockout (CD11ccreSigEflox/flox) mice, in particular, the Ti-cDC1 subset, which showed elevated maturation status compared to Siglec-E-sufficient littermates. As demonstrated previously, steady state immature DCs continuously endocytosed 'self-antigens' and responsible for immunotolerance role of adaptive immune system (Sallusto et al, 1995). Meanwhile, DC maturation is characterized by phenotypic maturation, including activation of surface co-stimulatory and MHC molecules, and functional maturation, with secretion of inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12, IL-23 and TNF. Impairment of either leads to anergy, tolerance, and, specifically in tumor conditions, pro-tumorigenicity (Dudek et al, 2013). Therefore, we determined to investigate the changes of DC maturation status

when encountering stimulation. Strikingly, the EKO Sp37A3 cell line still presented even significant enhanced maturation status, both phenotypically and functionally. Upregulation of co-stimulatory molecules, MHC molecules, and increased secretion of several cytokines and chemokines related to T cell migration and differentiation were observed in the EKO Sp37A3 DC line in mRNA level and protein level. Since most of these upregulated proteins are reported to involve in DC migration, antigen presentation and education of T cell polarization, we find the necessity to analyze the relative functions of DCs, and DC / T cell crosstalk.

As DC antigen presentation procedure contains antigen capture, antigen process and antigen present, we first tested the antigen uptake capacity of the Siglec-E sufficient and deficient Sp37A3 DCs. We compared the capacity of endocytosis with soluble antigen, cell-associated antigens and live tumor cells by EKO and CtrV Sp37A3 DCs, without finding any significant difference. Then, we tried to harness DQ-OVA as the indicator of antigen processing, and it appeared that Siglec-E deficiency on DCs increased their antigen processing. Previously inhibitory role of mouse Siglec-G has been reported to impede MHC:pep complex formation and further negatively influenced antigen cross presentation to CD8+ T cells. Moreover, Siglec-G knockout BMDC vaccines bearing tumorassociated antigen showed better tumor control *in vivo* (Ding et al, 2016). Now that we did not observe increased levels of Siglec-G from Ti-cDCs, we assumed the pronounced expression of Siglec-E might influence DC antigen presentation in a similar manner.

EKO Sp37A3 DCs showed elevated levels of hallmarks of T cell priming Signal 1 (MHC-I/MHC-II), Signal 2 (CD80/CD86) and multiple cytokines and chemokines reported to correlate with T cell trafficking, activation and helper T cells polarization, suggesting possible regulation pathways during the crosstalk of DCs and T cells. Thus, we next focused on identifying whether the difference of antigen processing further leads to difference of antigen presentation to T

cells. We took advantages of the OVA and OT-I / OT-II system to test naive T cell activation. Strikingly, for OT-II cells, OVA-pulsed EKO Sp37A3 DCs induce much stronger activation and proliferation compared to co-culture with the CtrV Sp37A3 DCs. However, we did not observe any difference on OT-I activation, either pulse DCs with soluble OVA or with cell-associated OVA antigen. These discoveries indicated that loss of inhibitory Siglec-E on DCs facilitates antigen-specific CD4+ T cells priming, without affecting CD8+ T cells activation. These findings are interesting as previous works on CD4+ T cell functions in antitumor immunity are mostly focused on the suppressive Treg population, while the conventional CD4+ T cells functions during carcinogenesis were highly underappreciated. Only until recently, Prof. Krummel's group demonstrated that migratory cDC2 population is vital in conventional CD4+ T cell activation and acquisition of Type 1 helper T cell (Th1)-like phenotype. However, migratory cDC2 functions are suppressed by TME Tregs, while TME local Treg depletion unleashed the cDC2 functional potential, which resulted in CD4+ T cell-dependent tumor rejection (Binnewies et al, 2019). Same year, another important discovery by Prof. Schreiber's group pointed out the key role of CD4+ T cell help in mice respond to ICI therapy. MHC-II-restricted neoantigen presentation to was emphasized, regarding to the CD4+ T cells help both in CD8+ priming and cytotoxicity maturation (Alspach et al, 2019). Another recent research from Prof. Murphy's lab showed surprising new findings that early CD4+ T cell priming requires cDC1s in cancer. This cDC1 and CD4+ T cell crosstalk in tumor is dependent on MHC-II and CD40 signaling pathway on cDC1s (Ferris et al, 2020). With the newly reported tamoxifen-inducible ThPOK^{CreERT2.hCD2} line to specifically target conventional CD4+ T cells without affecting CD8+ T cells and Tregs, CD4+ T cell research will foreseeably be more feasible (Andrews et al, 2021).

Finally, in order to confirm whether our finding of Siglec-E functions on DCs is also reflecting a similar role of Siglec-9, we generated BMDCs from human

65

Siglec-9 transgenic mice and co-cultured with antigen-specific T cells. Impeded CD4+ T cell activation in Siglec-9-expressing BMDC group during co-culture is confirmed. Taken together, expression of the inhibitory Siglec-E, and its human functional paralog Siglec-9, on DCs suppresses DCs antigen presentation to CD4+ T cells. These results revealed the highly identical role of these homologous inhibitory Siglecs in regulating DCs functions. Future research could further focus on regulation of DC and CD4+ T cell crosstalk, especially the immunological synapse formation and stability, through the sialoglycan - Siglec axis. One recent work revealed desialylation of DCs prolonged the half-life of DC surface MHC-I molecules, result in increased immunological synapse stability with autologous T cells (Silva et al, 2020). To summarize, in our project, we identified the expression patterns of several human and mouse inhibitory Siglecs on Ti-cDC subsets. Among them, human Siglec-9 and its functional paralog murine Siglec-E both expressed by high frequencies of cDCs. These observations caught our interest to investigate possible regulation pathways of cDC functions through the sialoglycan - Siglec axis. Through mouse DC cell lines and BMDCs, we discovered the underappreciated DC and CD4+ T cell crosstalk was hampered by inhibitory Siglecs expression. However, we still have not figured out deeper mechanisms of which signaling pathway or network is involved in regulating the antigen presentation through inhibitory Siglecs. Despite that, our work still shed light on finetuning DC and T cell crosstalk and designing of new therapeutic approaches aiming to unleash this suppressed potential of DC functions.



Figure 5.1 Graphical summary. Hypersialylation is one of the hallmarks of cancer cells. Sialoglycan - Siglec axis has previously been reported to regulate functions of various immune cell types, including NK cells, neutrophils, macrophages and T cells, during tumor progression. Inhibitory Siglecs are found on tumor-infiltrating DCs. Expression of the inhibitory Siglec-E or Siglec-9 on DCs dampens DC maturation and further negatively modulate CD4+ T cells activation.

6. Reference

Ali, S. R., Fong, J. J., Carlin, A. F., Busch, T. D., Linden, R., Angata, T., Areschoug, T., Parast, M., Varki, N., Murray, J., Nizet, V., & Varki, A. (2014). Siglec-5 and Siglec-14 are polymorphic paired receptors that modulate neutrophil and amnion signaling responses to group B Streptococcus. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *211*(6), 1231–1242. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20131853

Alspach, E., Lussier, D. M., Miceli, A. P., Kizhvatov, I., DuPage, M., Luoma, A. M., Meng,
W., Lichti, C. F., Esaulova, E., Vomund, A. N., Runci, D., Ward, J. P., Gubin, M. M.,
Medrano, R., Arthur, C. D., White, J. M., Sheehan, K., Chen, A., Wucherpfennig, K. W.,
Jacks, T., ... Schreiber, R. D. (2019). MHC-II neoantigens shape tumour immunity and
response to immunotherapy. *Nature*, *574*(7780), 696–701.
https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1671-8

Amado, M., Carneiro, F., Seixas, M., Clausen, H., & Sobrinho-Simões, M. (1998). Dimeric sialyl-Le(x) expression in gastric carcinoma correlates with venous invasion and poor outcome. *Gastroenterology*, *114*(3), 462–470. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0016-5085(98)70529-3

Andrews, L. P., Vignali, K. M., Szymczak-Workman, A. L., Burton, A. R., Brunazzi, E. A., Ngiow, S. F., Harusato, A., Sharpe, A. H., Wherry, E. J., Taniuchi, I., Workman, C. J., & Vignali, D. (2021). A Cre-driven allele-conditioning line to interrogate CD4⁺ conventional T cells. *Immunity*, *54*(10), 2209–2217.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2021.08.029

Ansell, S. M., Lesokhin, A. M., Borrello, I., Halwani, A., Scott, E. C., Gutierrez, M., ... & Armand, P. (2015). PD-1 blockade with nivolumab in relapsed or refractory Hodgkin's lymphoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *372*(4), 311-319. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1411087 Bagchi, S., Yuan, R., & Engleman, E. G. (2021). Immune checkpoint inhibitors for the treatment of cancer: clinical impact and mechanisms of response and resistance. *Annual Review of Pathology: Mechanisms of Disease*, *16*, 223-249. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pathol-042020-042741

Baitsch, L., Baumgaertner, P., Devêvre, E., Raghav, S. K., Legat, A., Barba, L., ... & Speiser,
D. E. (2011). Exhaustion of tumor-specific CD8+ T cells in metastases from melanoma patients. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, *121*(6), 2350-2360.
https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI46102

Bajwa, R., Cheema, A., Khan, T., Amirpour, A., Paul, A., Chaughtai, S., ... & Hossain, M. A. (2019). Adverse effects of immune checkpoint inhibitors (programmed death-1 inhibitors and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein-4 inhibitors): results of a retrospective study. *Journal of clinical medicine research*, *11*(4), 225. https://doi.org/10.14740/jocmr3750

Baldus, S. E., Zirbes, T. K., Mönig, S. P., Engel, S., Monaca, E., Rafiqpoor, K., Hanisch, F.
G., Hanski, C., Thiele, J., Pichlmaier, H., & Dienes, H. P. (1998). Histopathological subtypes and prognosis of gastric cancer are correlated with the expression of mucin-associated sialylated antigens: Sialosyl-Lewis(a), Sialosyl-Lewis(x) and sialosyl-Tn. *Tumour biology : the journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine*, *19*(6), 445–453.

https://doi.org/10.1159/000030036

Bärenwaldt, A., & Läubli, H. (2019). The sialoglycan-Siglec glyco-immune checkpoint–a target for improving innate and adaptive anti-cancer immunity. *Expert opinion on therapeutic targets*, *23*(10), 839-853.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14728222.2019.1667977

Barilla, R. M., Diskin, B., Caso, R. C., Lee, K. B., Mohan, N., Buttar, C., ... & Miller, G. (2019). Specialized dendritic cells induce tumor-promoting IL-10+ IL-17+ FoxP3 neg regulatory CD4+ T cells in pancreatic carcinoma. *Nature communications*, *10*(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-09416-2

Barkal, A. A., Brewer, R. E., Markovic, M., Kowarsky, M., Barkal, S. A., Zaro, B. W., ... & Weissman, I. L. (2019). CD24 signalling through macrophage Siglec-10 is a target for cancer immunotherapy. *Nature*, *572*(7769), 392-396. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1456-0

Beatson, R., Tajadura-Ortega, V., Achkova, D., Picco, G., Tsourouktsoglou, T. D., Klausing,
S., ... & Burchell, J. M. (2016). The mucin MUC1 modulates the tumor immunological
microenvironment through engagement of the lectin Siglec-9. *Nature immunology*, *17*(11), 1273-1281.
https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3552

Belisle, J. A., Horibata, S., Jennifer, G. A., Petrie, S., Kapur, A., André, S., ... & Patankar, M.
S. (2010). Identification of Siglec-9 as the receptor for MUC16 on human NK cells, B cells, and monocytes. *Molecular cancer*, 9(1), 1-14.
https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-4598-9-118

Bengsch, B., Johnson, A. L., Kurachi, M., Odorizzi, P. M., Pauken, K. E., Attanasio, J., ... & Wherry, E. J. (2016). Bioenergetic insufficiencies due to metabolic alterations regulated by the inhibitory receptor PD-1 are an early driver of CD8+ T cell exhaustion. *Immunity*, *45*(2), 358-373.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.07.008

Binnewies, M., Roberts, E. W., Kersten, K., Chan, V., Fearon, D. F., Merad, M., ... & Krummel, M. F. (2018). Understanding the tumor immune microenvironment (TIME) for effective therapy. *Nature medicine*, *24*(5), 541-550. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0014-x

Binnewies, M., Mujal, A. M., Pollack, J. L., Combes, A. J., Hardison, E. A., Barry, K. C., ...
& Krummel, M. F. (2019). Unleashing type-2 dendritic cells to drive protective antitumor
CD4+ T cell immunity. *Cell*, *177*(3), 556-571.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.02.005

Brentjens, R. J., Davila, M. L., Riviere, I., Park, J., Wang, X., Cowell, L. G., ... & Sadelain, M. (2013). CD19-targeted T cells rapidly induce molecular remissions in adults with
chemotherapy-refractory acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Science translational medicine*, *5*(177), 177ra38-177ra38. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3005930

Brockhausen, I., Yang, J. M., Burchell, J., Whitehouse, C., & Taylor-Papadimitriou, J. (1995). Mechanisms underlying aberrant glycosylation of MUC1 mucin in breast cancer cells. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, *233*(2), 607-617. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1432-1033.1995.607_2.x

Bros, M., Jährling, F., Renzing, A., Wiechmann, N., Dang, N. A., Sutter, A., ... & Reske-Kunz, A. B. (2007). A newly established murine immature dendritic cell line can be differentiated into a mature state, but exerts tolerogenic function upon maturation in the presence of glucocorticoid. *Blood*, *109*(9), 3820-3829. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2006-07-035576

Broz, M. L., Binnewies, M., Boldajipour, B., Nelson, A. E., Pollack, J. L., Erle, D. J., ... & Krummel, M. F. (2014). Dissecting the tumor myeloid compartment reveals rare activating antigen-presenting cells critical for T cell immunity. *Cancer cell*, *26*(5), 638-652. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2014.09.007

Brudno, J. N., & Kochenderfer, J. N. (2016). Toxicities of chimeric antigen receptor T cells: recognition and management. *Blood, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology, 127*(26), 3321-3330. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2016-04-703751

Büll, C., den Brok, M. H., & Adema, G. J. (2014). Sweet escape: sialic acids in tumor immune evasion. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Reviews on Cancer*, *1846*(1), 238-246.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbcan.2014.07.005

Carter, L. L., Fouser, L. A., Jussif, J., Fitz, L., Deng, B., Wood, C. R., ... & Carreno, B. M. (2002). PD-1: PD-L inhibitory pathway affects both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells and is overcome by IL-2. *European journal of immunology*, *32*(3), 634-643. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-4141(200203)32:3<634::AID-IMMU634>3.0.CO;2-9 Carvalho, A. S., Harduin-Lepers, A., Magalhães, A., Machado, E., Mendes, N., Costa, L. T., Matthiesen, R., Almeida, R., Costa, J., & Reis, C. A. (2010). Differential expression of alpha-2,3-sialyltransferases and alpha-1,3/4-fucosyltransferases regulates the levels of sialyl Lewis a and sialyl Lewis x in gastrointestinal carcinoma cells. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, *42*(1), 80–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocel.2009.09.010

Chang, Y. C., Uchiyama, S., Varki, A., & Nizet, V. (2012). Leukocyte inflammatory responses provoked by pneumococcal sialidase. *mBio*, *3*(1), e00220-11. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00220-11

Chang, Y. C., Olson, J., Beasley, F. C., Tung, C., Zhang, J., Crocker, P. R., Varki, A., & Nizet, V. (2014). Group B Streptococcus engages an inhibitory Siglec through sialic acid mimicry to blunt innate immune and inflammatory responses in vivo. *PLoS pathogens*, *10*(1), e1003846.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003846

Chen, D. S., & Mellman, I. (2013). Oncology meets immunology: the cancer-immunity cycle. *Immunity*, *39*(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.07.012

Chen, G. Y., Chen, X., King, S., Cavassani, K. A., Cheng, J., Zheng, X., ... & Liu, Y. (2011). Amelioration of sepsis by inhibiting sialidase-mediated disruption of the CD24-SiglecG interaction. *Nature biotechnology*, *29*(5), 428-435. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.1846

Coley, W. B. (1893). The treatment of malignant tumors by repeated inoculations of erysipelas: With a report of ten original cases. 1. *The American Journal of the Medical Sciences (1827-1924)*, *105*(6), 487.

Colombo, B. M., Scalvenzi, T., Benlamara, S., & Pollet, N. (2015). Microbiota and mucosal immunity in amphibians. *Frontiers in immunology*, *6*, 111. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2015.00111 Cornelissen, J. J., Breems, D., van Putten, W. L., Gratwohl, A. A., Passweg, J. R., Pabst, T., Maertens, J., Beverloo, H. B., van Marwijk Kooy, M., Wijermans, P. W., Biemond, B. J., Vellenga, E., Verdonck, L. F., Ossenkoppele, G. J., & Löwenberg, B. (2012). Comparative analysis of the value of allogeneic hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation in acute myeloid leukemia with monosomal karyotype versus other cytogenetic risk categories. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, *30*(17), 2140–2146.

https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.39.6499

Crespo, J., Sun, H., Welling, T. H., Tian, Z., & Zou, W. (2013). T cell anergy, exhaustion, senescence, and stemness in the tumor microenvironment. *Current opinion in immunology*, *25*(2), 214-221.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coi.2012.12.003

Crocker, P. R., Paulson, J. C., & Varki, A. (2007). Siglecs and their roles in the immune system. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 7(4), 255-266. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri2056

Cui, J., Chen, Y., Wang, H. Y., & Wang, R. F. (2014). Mechanisms and pathways of innate immune activation and regulation in health and cancer. *Human vaccines & immunotherapeutics*, *10*(11), 3270-3285. https://doi.org/10.4161/21645515.2014.979640

Dalziel, M., Whitehouse, C., McFarlane, I., Brockhausen, I., Gschmeissner, S., Schwientek, T., Clausen, H., Burchell, J. M., & Taylor-Papadimitriou, J. (2001). The relative activities of the C2GnT1 and ST3Gal-I glycosyltransferases determine O-glycan structure and expression of a tumor-associated epitope on MUC1. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, *276*(14), 11007–11015. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M006523200

den Haan, J. M., Lehar, S. M., & Bevan, M. J. (2000). CD8+ but not CD8– dendritic cells cross-prime cytotoxic T cells in vivo. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *192*(12), 1685-1696.

Dennis, J. W., Laferté, S., Waghorne, C., Breitman, M. L., & Kerbel, R. S. (1987). Beta 1-6 branching of Asn-linked oligosaccharides is directly associated with metastasis. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, *236*(4801), 582–585. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.2953071

Ding, Y., Guo, Z., Liu, Y., Li, X., Zhang, Q., Xu, X., Gu, Y., Zhang, Y., Zhao, D., & Cao, X. (2016). The lectin Siglec-G inhibits dendritic cell cross-presentation by impairing MHC class I-peptide complex formation. *Nature immunology*, *17*(10), 1167–1175. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3535

Dolan, B. P., Gibbs, K. D., & Ostrand-Rosenberg, S. (2006). Dendritic cells cross-dressed with peptide MHC class I complexes prime CD8+ T cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, *177*(9), 6018-6024. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.177.9.6018

Duan, S., & Paulson, J. C. (2020). Siglecs as Immune Cell Checkpoints in Disease. *Annual review of immunology*, *38*, 365–395. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-102419-035900

Dudek, A. M., Martin, S., Garg, A. D., & Agostinis, P. (2013). Immature, semi-mature, and fully mature dendritic cells: toward a DC-cancer cells interface that augments anticancer immunity. *Frontiers in immunology*, *4*, 438. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2013.00438

Dudziak, D., Kamphorst, A. O., Heidkamp, G. F., Buchholz, V. R., Trumpfheller, C., Yamazaki, S., ... & Nussenzweig, M. C. (2007). Differential antigen processing by dendritic cell subsets in vivo. *Science*, *315*(5808), 107-111. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1136080

Dunn, G. P., Bruce, A. T., Ikeda, H., Old, L. J., & Schreiber, R. D. (2002). Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. *Nature immunology*, *3*(11), 991-998.

Edelson, B. T., KC, W., Juang, R., Kohyama, M., Benoit, L. A., Klekotka, P. A., ... & Murphy, K. M. (2010). Peripheral CD103+ dendritic cells form a unified subset developmentally related to CD8α+ conventional dendritic cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 207(4), 823-836. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20091627

Eisenbarth, S. C. (2019). Dendritic cell subsets in T cell programming: location dictates function. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *19*(2), 89-103. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-018-0088-1

El-Khoueiry, A. B., Sangro, B., Yau, T., Crocenzi, T. S., Kudo, M., Hsu, C., ... & Melero, I. (2017). Nivolumab in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (CheckMate 040): an open-label, non-comparative, phase 1/2 dose escalation and expansion trial. *The Lancet*, *389*(10088), 2492-2502. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31046-2

Ehrlich, P. (1908). Ueber den jetzigen Stand der Karzinomforschung.

Feig, C., Jones, J. O., Kraman, M., Wells, R. J., Deonarine, A., Chan, D. S., ... & Fearon, D.
T. (2013). Targeting CXCL12 from FAP-expressing carcinoma-associated fibroblasts
synergizes with anti–PD-L1 immunotherapy in pancreatic cancer. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(50), 20212-20217.
https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1320318110

Feldman, E. J., Brandwein, J., Stone, R., Kalaycio, M., Moore, J., O'Connor, J., Wedel, N., Roboz, G. J., Miller, C., Chopra, R., Jurcic, J. C., Brown, R., Ehmann, W. C., Schulman, P., Frankel, S. R., De Angelo, D., & Scheinberg, D. (2005). Phase III randomized multicenter study of a humanized anti-CD33 monoclonal antibody, lintuzumab, in combination with chemotherapy, versus chemotherapy alone in patients with refractory or first-relapsed acute myeloid leukemia. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, *23*(18), 4110–4116. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2005.09.133 Ferris, R. L., Blumenschein Jr, G., Fayette, J., Guigay, J., Colevas, A. D., Licitra, L., ... & Gillison, M. L. (2016). Nivolumab for recurrent squamous-cell carcinoma of the head and neck. *N Engl J Med*, 375, 1856-1867. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1602252

Ferris, S. T., Durai, V., Wu, R., Theisen, D. J., Ward, J. P., Bern, M. D., ... & Murphy, K. M. (2020). cDC1 prime and are licensed by CD4+ T cells to induce anti-tumour immunity. *Nature*, *584*(7822), 624-629.
https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2611-3

Fielding, A. K., Rowe, J. M., Buck, G., Foroni, L., Gerrard, G., Litzow, M. R., Lazarus, H.,
Luger, S. M., Marks, D. I., McMillan, A. K., Moorman, A. V., Patel, B., Paietta, E., Tallman,
M. S., & Goldstone, A. H. (2014). UKALLXII/ECOG2993: addition of imatinib to a standard
treatment regimen enhances long-term outcomes in Philadelphia positive acute lymphoblastic
leukemia. *Blood*, *123*(6), 843–850.
https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2013-09-529008

Fraietta, J. A., Lacey, S. F., Orlando, E. J., Pruteanu-Malinici, I., Gohil, M., Lundh, S., ... & Melenhorst, J. J. (2018). Determinants of response and resistance to CD19 chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cell therapy of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Nature medicine*, *24*(5), 563-571.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-021-01248-2

Freeman, G. J., Long, A. J., Iwai, Y., Bourque, K., Chernova, T., Nishimura, H., ... & Honjo, T. (2000). Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *192*(7), 1027-1034.

https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.192.7.1027

Fry, T. J., Shah, N. N., Orentas, R. J., Stetler-Stevenson, M., Yuan, C. M., Ramakrishna, S., ... & Mackall, C. L. (2018). CD22-targeted CAR T cells induce remission in B-ALL that is naive or resistant to CD19-targeted CAR immunotherapy. *Nature medicine*, *24*(1), 20-28. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.4441 Fuentes-Antras, J., Guevara-Hoyer, K., Baliu-Piqué, M., García-Sáenz, J. Á., Pérez-Segura,
P., Pandiella, A., & Ocaña, A. (2020). Adoptive Cell Therapy in Breast Cancer: a current
perspective of next-generation medicine. *Frontiers in Oncology*, 10.
https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2020.605633

Fuster, M. M., & Esko, J. D. (2005). The sweet and sour of cancer: glycans as novel therapeutic targets. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, *5*(7), 526-542. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1649

Galon, J., Costes, A., Sanchez-Cabo, F., Kirilovsky, A., Mlecnik, B., Lagorce-Pagès, C., ... & Pagès, F. (2006). Type, density, and location of immune cells within human colorectal tumors predict clinical outcome. *Science*, *313*(5795), 1960-1964. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1129139

Garner, H., & de Visser, K. E. (2020). Immune crosstalk in cancer progression and metastatic spread: a complex conversation. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *20*(8), 483-497. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0271-z

Gill, D. J., Tham, K. M., Chia, J., Wang, S. C., Steentoft, C., Clausen, H., Bard-Chapeau, E.
A., & Bard, F. A. (2013). Initiation of GalNAc-type O-glycosylation in the endoplasmic reticulum promotes cancer cell invasiveness. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *110*(34), E3152–E3161.
https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1305269110

Gutcher, I., & Becher, B. (2007). APC-derived cytokines and T cell polarization in autoimmune inflammation. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, *117*(5), 1119-1127. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI31720.

Haas, Q., Boligan, K. F., Jandus, C., Schneider, C., Simillion, C., Stanczak, M. A., Haubitz,
M., Seyed Jafari, S. M., Zippelius, A., Baerlocher, G. M., Läubli, H., Hunger, R. E., Romero,
P., Simon, H. U., & von Gunten, S. (2019). Siglec-9 Regulates an Effector Memory CD8⁺ T-cell Subset That Congregates in the Melanoma Tumor Microenvironment. *Cancer immunology research*, 7(5), 707–718.

Hakomori, S. I., & Murakami, W. T. (1968). Glycolipids of hamster fibroblasts and derived malignant-transformed cell lines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *59*(1), 254. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.59.1.254

Hamieh, M., Dobrin, A., Cabriolu, A., van der Stegen, S. J., Giavridis, T., Mansilla-Soto,
J., ... & Sadelain, M. (2019). CAR T cell trogocytosis and cooperative killing regulate tumour antigen escape. *Nature*, *568*(7750), 112-116.
https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1054-1

Harshyne, L. A., Watkins, S. C., Gambotto, A., & Barratt-Boyes, S. M. (2001). Dendritic cells acquire antigens from live cells for cross-presentation to CTL. *The Journal of Immunology*, *166*(6), 3717-3723. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.166.6.3717

Harshyne, L. A., Zimmer, M. I., Watkins, S. C., & Barratt-Boyes, S. M. (2003). A role for class A scavenger receptor in dendritic cell nibbling from live cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, *170*(5), 2302-2309. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.170.5.2302

Hay, K. A., Hanafi, L. A., Li, D., Gust, J., Liles, W. C., Wurfel, M. M., ... & Turtle, C. J. (2017). Kinetics and biomarkers of severe cytokine release syndrome after CD19 chimeric antigen receptor–modified T-cell therapy. *Blood, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology*, *130*(21), 2295-2306. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2017-06-793141

Heath, W. R., Belz, G. T., Behrens, G. M., Smith, C. M., Forehan, S. P., Parish, I. A., ... & Villadangos, J. A. (2004). Cross-presentation, dendritic cell subsets, and the generation of immunity to cellular antigens. *Immunological reviews*, *199*(1), 9-26. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0105-2896.2004.00142.x Henrickson, S. E., Mempel, T. R., Mazo, I. B., Liu, B., Artyomov, M. N., Zheng, H., ... & Von Andrian, U. H. (2008). T cell sensing of antigen dose governs interactive behavior with dendritic cells and sets a threshold for T cell activation. *Nature immunology*, *9*(3), 282-291. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni1559

Henrickson, S. E., Perro, M., Loughhead, S. M., Senman, B., Stutte, S., Quigley, M., ... & Von Andrian, U. H. (2013). Antigen availability determines CD8+ T cell-dendritic cell interaction kinetics and memory fate decisions. *Immunity*, *39*(3), 496-507. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.034

Hervas-Stubbs, S., Perez-Gracia, J. L., Rouzaut, A., Sanmamed, M. F., Le Bon, A., & Melero, I. (2011). Direct effects of type I interferons on cells of the immune system. *Clinical Cancer Research*, *17*(9), 2619-2627. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-1114

Hildner, K., Edelson, B. T., Purtha, W. E., Diamond, M., Matsushita, H., Kohyama, M., ... & Murphy, K. M. (2008). Batf3 deficiency reveals a critical role for CD8α+ dendritic cells in cytotoxic T cell immunity. *Science*, *322*(5904), 1097-1100. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1164206

Hiraiwa, N., Yabuta, T., Yoritomi, K., Hiraiwa, M., Tanaka, Y., Suzuki, T., Yoshida, M., & Kannagi, R. (2003). Transactivation of the fucosyltransferase VII gene by human T-cell leukemia virus type 1 Tax through a variant cAMP-responsive element. *Blood*, *101*(9), 3615–3621.

https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2002-07-2301

Hong, M., Clubb, J. D., & Chen, Y. Y. (2020). Engineering CAR-T cells for next-generation cancer therapy. *Cancer Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2020.07.005

Hudak, J. E., Canham, S. M., & Bertozzi, C. R. (2014). Glycocalyx engineering reveals a Siglec-based mechanism for NK cell immunoevasion. *Nature chemical biology*, *10*(1), 69–75.

https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.1388

Hui, E., Cheung, J., Zhu, J., Su, X., Taylor, M. J., Wallweber, H. A., ... & Vale, R. D. (2017).
T cell costimulatory receptor CD28 is a primary target for PD-1–mediated inhibition. *Science*, *355*(6332), 1428-1433.
https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaf1292

Hunger, S. P., Lu, X., Devidas, M., Camitta, B. M., Gaynon, P. S., Winick, N. J., Reaman, G.
H., & Carroll, W. L. (2012). Improved survival for children and adolescents with acute
lymphoblastic leukemia between 1990 and 2005: a report from the children's oncology group. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 30(14), 1663–1669.
https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.37.8018

Iyoda, T., Shimoyama, S., Liu, K., Omatsu, Y., Akiyama, Y., Maeda, Y., ... & Inaba, K. (2002). The CD8+ dendritic cell subset selectively endocytoses dying cells in culture and in vivo. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *195*(10), 1289-1302. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20020161

Jandus, C., Boligan, K. F., Chijioke, O., Liu, H., Dahlhaus, M., Démoulins, T., ... & von Gunten, S. (2014). Interactions between Siglec-7/9 receptors and ligands influence NK cell– dependent tumor immunosurveillance. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, *124*(4), 1810-1820.

https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI65899

Joyce, J. A., & Fearon, D. T. (2015). T cell exclusion, immune privilege, and the tumor microenvironment. *Science*, *348*(6230), 74-80. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa6204

Julien, S., Picco, G., Sewell, R., Vercoutter-Edouart, A. S., Tarp, M., Miles, D., Clausen, H., Taylor-Papadimitriou, J., & Burchell, J. M. (2009). Sialyl-Tn vaccine induces antibodymediated tumour protection in a relevant murine model. *British journal of cancer*, *100*(11), 1746–1754.

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6605083

Kamphorst, A. O., Guermonprez, P., Dudziak, D., & Nussenzweig, M. C. (2010). Route of antigen uptake differentially impacts presentation by dendritic cells and activated monocytes. *The Journal of Immunology*, *185*(6), 3426-3435. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1001205

Khan, T., & Cabral, H. (2021). Abnormal Glycosylation of Cancer Stem Cells and Targeting Strategies. *Frontiers in oncology*, *11*, 649338. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2021.649338

Kim, Y. J., & Varki, A. (1997). Perspectives on the significance of altered glycosylation of glycoproteins in cancer. *Glycoconjugate journal*, *14*(5), 569–576. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1018580324971

Krummel, M. F., & Allison, J. P. (1995). CD28 and CTLA-4 have opposing effects on the response of T cells to stimulation. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *182*(2), 459-465. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.182.2.459

Kwon, E. D., Drake, C. G., Scher, H. I., Fizazi, K., Bossi, A., Van den Eertwegh, A. J., ... & CA184-043 Investigators. (2014). Ipilimumab versus placebo after radiotherapy in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer that had progressed after docetaxel chemotherapy (CA184-043): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, phase 3 trial. *The lancet oncology*, *15*(7), 700-712. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70189-5

Läubli, H., Alisson-Silva, F., Stanczak, M. A., Siddiqui, S. S., Deng, L., Verhagen, A., ... & Varki, A. (2014a). Lectin galactoside-binding soluble 3 binding protein (LGALS3BP) is a tumor-associated immunomodulatory ligand for CD33-related Siglecs. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 289(48), 33481-33491. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.593129

Läubli, H., Pearce, O. M., Schwarz, F., Siddiqui, S. S., Deng, L., Stanczak, M. A., ... & Varki, A. (2014b). Engagement of myelomonocytic Siglecs by tumor-associated ligands modulates the innate immune response to cancer. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(39), 14211-14216.

Ladenson, R. P., Schwartz, S. O., & Ivy, A. C. (1949). Incidence of the blood groups and the secretor factor in patients with pernicious anemia and stomach carcinoma. *The American journal of the medical sciences*, *217*(2), 194–197. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000441-194902000-00011

Latchman, Y., Wood, C. R., Chernova, T., Chaudhary, D., Borde, M., Chernova, I., ... & Freeman, G. J. (2001). PD-L2 is a second ligand for PD-1 and inhibits T cell activation. *Nature immunology*, *2*(3), 261-268. https://doi.org/10.1038/85330

Larson, R. C., & Maus, M. V. (2021). Recent advances and discoveries in the mechanisms and functions of CAR T cells. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, *21*(3), 145-161. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-020-00323-z

Leung, H. T., Bradshaw, J., Cleaveland, J. S., & Linsley, P. S. (1995). Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated molecule-4, a high avidity receptor for CD80 and CD86, contains an intracellular localization motif in its cytoplasmic tail. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, *270*(42), 25107-25114. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.270.42.25107

Lewis, C. E., & Pollard, J. W. (2006). Distinct role of macrophages in different tumor microenvironments. *Cancer research*, *66*(2), 605-612. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-4005

Linsley, P. S., Brady, W., Urnes, M., Grosmaire, L. S., Damle, N. K., & Ledbetter, J. A. (1991). CTLA-4 is a second receptor for the B cell activation antigen B7. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *174*(3), 561-569. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.174.3.561

Linsley, P. S., Greene, J. L., Tan, P., Bradshaw, J., Ledbetter, J. A., Anasetti, C., & Damle, N.K. (1992). Coexpression and functional cooperation of CTLA-4 and CD28 on activated Tlymphocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, *176*(6), 1595-1604.

Linsley, P. S., Greene, J. L., Brady, W., Bajorath, J., Ledbetter, J. A., & Peach, R. (1994). Human B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) bind with similar avidities but distinct kinetics to CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors. *Immunity*, *1*(9), 793-801. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1074-7613(94)80021-9

Linsley, P. S., Bradshaw, J., Greene, J., Peach, R., Bennett, K. L., & Mittler, R. S. (1996). Intracellular trafficking of CTLA-4 and focal localization towards sites of TCR engagement. *Immunity*, *4*(6), 535-543. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80480-X

Lise, M., Belluco, C., Perera, S. P., Patel, R., Thomas, P., & Ganguly, A. (2000). Clinical correlations of alpha2,6-sialyltransferase expression in colorectal cancer patients. *Hybridoma*, *19*(4), 281–286. https://doi.org/10.1089/027245700429828

Liu, Y. C., Yen, H. Y., Chen, C. Y., Chen, C. H., Cheng, P. F., Juan, Y. H., Chen, C. H., Khoo, K. H., Yu, C. J., Yang, P. C., Hsu, T. L., & Wong, C. H. (2011). Sialylation and fucosylation of epidermal growth factor receptor suppress its dimerization and activation in lung cancer cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *108*(28), 11332–11337. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1107385108

Liu, Z., Han, C., & Fu, Y. X. (2020). Targeting innate sensing in the tumor microenvironment to improve immunotherapy. *Cellular & molecular immunology*, *17*(1), 13-26.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-019-0341-y

Lorenzi, S., Mattei, F., Sistigu, A., Bracci, L., Spadaro, F., Sanchez, M., ... & Schiavoni, G. (2011). Type I IFNs control antigen retention and survival of CD8α+ dendritic cells after uptake of tumor apoptotic cells leading to cross-priming. *The Journal of Immunology*, *186*(9), 5142-5150.

https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1004163

Lübbers, J., Rodríguez, E., & Van Kooyk, Y. (2018). Modulation of immune tolerance via siglec-sialic acid interactions. *Frontiers in immunology*, *9*, 2807. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02807

Lynch, T. J., Bondarenko, I., Luft, A., Serwatowski, P., Barlesi, F., Chacko, R., ... & Reck, M. (2012). Ipilimumab in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin as first-line treatment in stage IIIB/IV non–small-cell lung cancer: results from a randomized, double-blind, multicenter phase II study. *Journal of clinical oncology*, *30*(17), 2046-2054. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.38.4032

Macauley, M. S., Crocker, P. R., & Paulson, J. C. (2014). Siglec-mediated regulation of immune cell function in disease. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *14*(10), 653-666. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3737

Maio, M., Grob, J. J., Aamdal, S., Bondarenko, I., Robert, C., Thomas, L., ... & Wolchok, J. D. (2015). Five-year survival rates for treatment-naive patients with advanced melanoma who received ipilimumab plus dacarbazine in a phase III trial. *Journal of clinical oncology*, *33*(10), 1191. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2014.56.6018

Maldonado-López, R., De Smedt, T., Michel, P., Godfroid, J., Pajak, B., Heirman, C., ... & Moser, M. (1999). CD8α+ and CD8α– subclasses of dendritic cells direct the development of distinct T helper cells in vivo. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *189*(3), 587-592. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.189.3.587

Mantuano, N. R., Oliveira-Nunes, M. C., Alisson-Silva, F., Dias, W. B., & Todeschini, A. R. (2019). Emerging role of glycosylation in the polarization of tumor-associated macrophages. *Pharmacological research*, *146*, 104285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2019.104285

Martins, F., Sofiya, L., Sykiotis, G. P., Lamine, F., Maillard, M., Fraga, M., ... & Obeid, M. (2019). Adverse effects of immune-checkpoint inhibitors: epidemiology, management and surveillance. *Nature reviews Clinical oncology*, *16*(9), 563-580.

Matsuura, N., Narita, T., Hiraiwa, N., Hiraiwa, M., Murai, H., Iwase, T., Funahashi, H., Imai, T., Takagi, H., & Kannagi, R. (1998). Gene expression of fucosyl- and sialyl-transferases which synthesize sialyl Lewisx, the carbohydrate ligands for E-selectin, in human breast cancer. *International journal of oncology*, *12*(5), 1157–1164. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.12.5.1157

Maude, S. L., Frey, N., Shaw, P. A., Aplenc, R., Barrett, D. M., Bunin, N. J., ... & Grupp, S. A. (2014). Chimeric antigen receptor T cells for sustained remissions in leukemia. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *371*(16), 1507-1517. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1407222

Mayor, P., Starbuck, K., & Zsiros, E. (2018). Adoptive cell transfer using autologous tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in gynecologic malignancies. *Gynecologic oncology*, *150*(2), 361-369.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2018.05.024

Mereiter, S., Balmaña, M., Campos, D., Gomes, J., & Reis, C. A. (2019). Glycosylation in the era of cancer-targeted therapy: where are we heading?. *Cancer cell*, *36*(1), 6-16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2019.06.006

Molon, B., Ugel, S., Del Pozzo, F., Soldani, C., Zilio, S., Avella, D., ... & Viola, A. (2011). Chemokine nitration prevents intratumoral infiltration of antigen-specific T cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 208(10), 1949-1962. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20101956

Motzer, R. J., Escudier, B., McDermott, D. F., George, S., Hammers, H. J., Srinivas, S., ... & Sharma, P. (2015). Nivolumab versus everolimus in advanced renal-cell carcinoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *373*(19), 1803-1813. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1510665

Murphy, K., & Weaver, C. (2016). Janeway's immunobiology. Garland science.

Naito, Y., Saito, K., Shiiba, K., Ohuchi, A., Saigenji, K., Nagura, H., & Ohtani, H. (1998). CD8+ T cells infiltrated within cancer cell nests as a prognostic factor in human colorectal cancer. *Cancer research*, *58*(16), 3491-3494.

Nakayama, M. (2015). Antigen presentation by MHC-dressed cells. *Frontiers in immunology*, *5*, 672. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00672

Neelapu, S. S., Locke, F. L., Bartlett, N. L., Lekakis, L. J., Miklos, D. B., Jacobson, C. A., ... & Go, W. Y. (2017). Axicabtagene ciloleucel CAR T-cell therapy in refractory large B-cell lymphoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *377*(26), 2531-2544. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1707447

Neelapu, S. S., Tummala, S., Kebriaei, P., Wierda, W., Gutierrez, C., Locke, F. L., ... & Shpall, E. J. (2018). Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapy—assessment and management of toxicities. *Nature reviews Clinical oncology*, *15*(1), 47-62. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrclinonc.2017.148

Nussenzweig, M. C., Steinman, R. M., Gutchinov, B. O. D. M. A., & Cohn, Z. A. (1980). Dendritic cells are accessory cells for the development of anti-trinitrophenyl cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *152*(4), 1070-1084. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.152.4.1070

Ohta, T., Sugiyama, M., Hemmi, H., Yamazaki, C., Okura, S., Sasaki, I., ... & Kaisho, T. (2016). Crucial roles of XCR1-expressing dendritic cells and the XCR1-XCL1 chemokine axis in intestinal immune homeostasis. *Scientific reports*, *6*(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep23505

Orlando, E. J., Han, X., Tribouley, C., Wood, P. A., Leary, R. J., Riester, M., ... & Winckler, W. (2018). Genetic mechanisms of target antigen loss in CAR19 therapy of acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Nature medicine*, *24*(10), 1504-1506. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0146-z Ott, P. A., Bang, Y. J., Piha-Paul, S. A., Razak, A. R. A., Bennouna, J., Soria, J. C., ... & Lunceford, J. K. (2019). T-cell–inflamed gene-expression profile, programmed death ligand 1 expression, and tumor mutational burden predict efficacy in patients treated with pembrolizumab across 20 cancers: KEYNOTE-028. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *37*(4), 318-327.

https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2018.78.2276

Overman, M. J., McDermott, R., Leach, J. L., Lonardi, S., Lenz, H. J., Morse, M. A., ... & André, T. (2017). Nivolumab in patients with metastatic DNA mismatch repair-deficient or microsatellite instability-high colorectal cancer (CheckMate 142): an open-label, multicentre, phase 2 study. *The lancet oncology*, *18*(9), 1182-1191. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30422-9

Pardoll, D. M. (2012). The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, *12*(4), 252-264. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3239

Perdicchio, M., Cornelissen, L. A., Streng-Ouwehand, I., Engels, S., Verstege, M. I., Boon, L., Geerts, D., van Kooyk, Y., & Unger, W. W. (2016a). Tumor sialylation impedes T cell mediated anti-tumor responses while promoting tumor associated-regulatory T cells. *Oncotarget*, *7*(8), 8771–8782. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.6822

Perdicchio, M., Ilarregui, J. M., Verstege, M. I., Cornelissen, L. A., Schetters, S. T., Engels, S., Ambrosini, M., Kalay, H., Veninga, H., den Haan, J. M., van Berkel, L. A., Samsom, J. N., Crocker, P. R., Sparwasser, T., Berod, L., Garcia-Vallejo, J. J., van Kooyk, Y., & Unger, W. W. (2016b). Sialic acid-modified antigens impose tolerance via inhibition of T-cell proliferation and de novo induction of regulatory T cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *113*(12), 3329–3334. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1507706113

Pession, A., Masetti, R., Rizzari, C., Putti, M. C., Casale, F., Fagioli, F., Luciani, M., LoNigro, L., Menna, G., Micalizzi, C., Santoro, N., Testi, A. M., Zecca, M., Biondi, A., Pigazzi,M., Rutella, S., Rondelli, R., Basso, G., Locatelli, F., & AIEOP AML Study Group (2013).

Results of the AIEOP AML 2002/01 multicenter prospective trial for the treatment of children with acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood*, *122*(2), 170–178. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2013-03-491621

Persson, E. K., Uronen-Hansson, H., Semmrich, M., Rivollier, A., Hägerbrand, K., Marsal, J., ... & Agace, W. W. (2013). IRF4 transcription-factor-dependent CD103+ CD11b+ dendritic cells drive mucosal T helper 17 cell differentiation. *Immunity*, *38*(5), 958-969. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.03.009

Pinho, S. S., & Reis, C. A. (2015). Glycosylation in cancer: mechanisms and clinical implications. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, *15*(9), 540-555. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3982

Porter, D. L., Levine, B. L., Kalos, M., Bagg, A., & June, C. H. (2011). Chimeric antigen receptor–modified T cells in chronic lymphoid leukemia. *N engl j Med*, *365*, 725-733. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1103849

Potapenko, I. O., Haakensen, V. D., Lüders, T., Helland, A., Bukholm, I., Sørlie, T., Kristensen, V. N., Lingjaerde, O. C., & Børresen-Dale, A. L. (2010). Glycan gene expression signatures in normal and malignant breast tissue; possible role in diagnosis and progression. *Molecular oncology*, 4(2), 98–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molonc.2009.12.001

Press, O. W., Farr, A. G., Borroz, K. I., Anderson, S. K., & Martin, P. J. (1989). Endocytosis and degradation of monoclonal antibodies targeting human B-cell malignancies. *Cancer research*, *49*(17), 4906-4912.

Pulendran, B., Smith, J. L., Caspary, G., Brasel, K., Pettit, D., Maraskovsky, E., & Maliszewski, C. R. (1999). Distinct dendritic cell subsets differentially regulate the class of immune response in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *96*(3), 1036-1041.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.96.3.1036

Rakoff-Nahoum, S., & Medzhitov, R. (2009). Toll-like receptors and cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, *9*(1), 57-63. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2541

Rasche, M., Zimmermann, M., Borschel, L., Bourquin, J. P., Dworzak, M., Klingebiel, T., Lehrnbecher, T., Creutzig, U., Klusmann, J. H., & Reinhardt, D. (2018). Successes and challenges in the treatment of pediatric acute myeloid leukemia: a retrospective analysis of the AML-BFM trials from 1987 to 2012. *Leukemia*, *32*(10), 2167–2177. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41375-018-0071-7

Rathinam, V. A., & Fitzgerald, K. A. (2011). Cytosolic surveillance and antiviral immunity. *Current opinion in virology*, *1*(6), 455-462. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coviro.2011.11.004

Reck, M., Bondarenko, I., Luft, A., Serwatowski, P., Barlesi, F., Chacko, R., ... & Lynch, T. J. (2013). Ipilimumab in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin as first-line therapy in extensive-disease-small-cell lung cancer: results from a randomized, double-blind, multicenter phase 2 trial. *Annals of Oncology*, *24*(1), 75-83. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mds213

Reizis, B., Bunin, A., Ghosh, H. S., Lewis, K. L., & Sisirak, V. (2011). Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: recent progress and open questions. *Annual review of immunology*, *29*, 163-183.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-031210-101345

Robert, C., Schachter, J., Long, G. V., Arance, A., Grob, J. J., Mortier, L., ... & Ribas, A.
(2015). Pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *372*(26), 2521-2532.
https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1503093

Roberts, E. W., Broz, M. L., Binnewies, M., Headley, M. B., Nelson, A. E., Wolf, D. M., ... & Krummel, M. F. (2016). Critical role for CD103+/CD141+ dendritic cells bearing CCR7 for tumor antigen trafficking and priming of T cell immunity in melanoma. *Cancer cell*, *30*(2), 324-336.

Rosenberg, S. A., Packard, B. S., Aebersold, P. M., Solomon, D., Topalian, S. L., Toy, S. T., ... & White, D. E. (1988). Use of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and interleukin-2 in the immunotherapy of patients with metastatic melanoma. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *319*(25), 1676-1680.

https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM198812223192527

Rosenberg, S. A., Yannelli, J. R., Yang, J. C., Topalian, S. L., Schwartzentruber, D. J., Weber, J. S., ... & White, D. E. (1994). Treatment of patients with metastatic melanoma with autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and interleukin 2. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, *86*(15), 1159-1166. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/86.15.1159

Rosenberg, S. A., Yang, J. C., Sherry, R. M., Kammula, U. S., Hughes, M. S., Phan, G. Q., ...
& Dudley, M. E. (2011). Durable complete responses in heavily pretreated patients with metastatic melanoma using T-cell transfer immunotherapy. *Clinical cancer research*, *17*(13), 4550-4557.

https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-0116

Rubnitz, J. E., Inaba, H., Dahl, G., Ribeiro, R. C., Bowman, W. P., Taub, J., Pounds, S.,
Razzouk, B. I., Lacayo, N. J., Cao, X., Meshinchi, S., Degar, B., Airewele, G., Raimondi, S.
C., Onciu, M., Coustan-Smith, E., Downing, J. R., Leung, W., Pui, C. H., & Campana, D.
(2010). Minimal residual disease-directed therapy for childhood acute myeloid leukaemia:
results of the AML02 multicentre trial. *The Lancet. Oncology*, *11*(6), 543–552.
https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70090-5

Ruella, M., Xu, J., Barrett, D. M., Fraietta, J. A., Reich, T. J., Ambrose, D. E., ... & Melenhorst, J. J. (2018). Induction of resistance to chimeric antigen receptor T cell therapy by transduction of a single leukemic B cell. *Nature medicine*, *24*(10), 1499-1503. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0201-9

Sallusto, F., Cella, M., Danieli, C., & Lanzavecchia, A. (1995). Dendritic cells use macropinocytosis and the mannose receptor to concentrate macromolecules in the major

histocompatibility complex class II compartment: downregulation by cytokines and bacterial products. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *182*(2), 389–400. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.182.2.389

Salmon, H., Idoyaga, J., Rahman, A., Leboeuf, M., Remark, R., Jordan, S., ... & Merad, M. (2016). Expansion and activation of CD103+ dendritic cell progenitors at the tumor site enhances tumor responses to therapeutic PD-L1 and BRAF inhibition. *Immunity*, *44*(4), 924-938.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.03.012

Sandmaier, B. M., Oparin, D. V., Holmberg, L. A., Reddish, M. A., MacLean, G. D., & Longenecker, B. M. (1999). Evidence of a cellular immune response against sialyl-Tn in breast and ovarian cancer patients after high-dose chemotherapy, stem cell rescue, and immunization with Theratope STn-KLH cancer vaccine. *Journal of immunotherapy (Hagerstown, Md. : 1997)*, *22*(1), 54–66. https://doi.org/10.1097/00002371-199901000-00008

Sarivalasis, A., Morotti, M., Mulvey, A., Imbimbo, M., & Coukos, G. (2021). Cell therapies in ovarian cancer. *Therapeutic Advances in Medical Oncology*, *13*, 17588359211008399. https://doi.org/10.1177/17588359211008399

Sato, E., Olson, S. H., Ahn, J., Bundy, B., Nishikawa, H., Qian, F., ... & Odunsi, K. (2005). Intraepithelial CD8+ tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and a high CD8+/regulatory T cell ratio are associated with favorable prognosis in ovarian cancer. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *102*(51), 18538-18543. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0509182102

Sato, Y., Nakata, K., Kato, Y., Shima, M., Ishii, N., Koji, T., Taketa, K., Endo, Y., & Nagataki, S. (1993). Early recognition of hepatocellular carcinoma based on altered profiles of alpha-fetoprotein. *The New England journal of medicine*, *328*(25), 1802–1806. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199306243282502

Sanmamed, M. F., & Chen, L. (2018). A paradigm shift in cancer immunotherapy: from enhancement to normalization. *Cell*, *175*(2), 313-326.

Schachter, J., Ribas, A., Long, G. V., Arance, A., Grob, J. J., Mortier, L., ... & Robert, C. (2017). Pembrolizumab versus ipilimumab for advanced melanoma: final overall survival results of a multicentre, randomised, open-label phase 3 study (KEYNOTE-006). *The Lancet*, *390*(10105), 1853-1862.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31601-X

Schadendorf, D., Hodi, F. S., Robert, C., Weber, J. S., Margolin, K., Hamid, O., ... & Wolchok, J. D. (2015). Pooled analysis of long-term survival data from phase II and phase III trials of ipilimumab in unresectable or metastatic melanoma. *Journal of clinical oncology*, *33*(17), 1889.

https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2014.56.2736

Schlitzer, A., McGovern, N., Teo, P., Zelante, T., Atarashi, K., Low, D., ... & Ginhoux, F. (2013). IRF4 transcription factor-dependent CD11b+ dendritic cells in human and mouse control mucosal IL-17 cytokine responses. *Immunity*, *38*(5), 970-983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.04.011

Schulz, O., & Reis e Sousa, C. (2002). Cross-presentation of cell-associated antigens by CD8α+ dendritic cells is attributable to their ability to internalize dead cells. *Immunology*, *107*(2), 183-189. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2567.2002.01513.x

Schurich, A., Pallett, L. J., Jajbhay, D., Wijngaarden, J., Otano, I., Gill, U. S., ... & Maini, M.
K. (2016). Distinct metabolic requirements of exhausted and functional virus-specific CD8 T cells in the same host. *Cell reports*, *16*(5), 1243-1252.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.06.078

Shankaran, V., Ikeda, H., Bruce, A. T., White, J. M., Swanson, P. E., Old, L. J., & Schreiber, R. D. (2001). IFNgamma and lymphocytes prevent primary tumour development and shape tumour immunogenicity. *Nature*, *410*(6832), 1107–1111. https://doi.org/10.1038/35074122 Sharma, P., Retz, M., Siefker-Radtke, A., Baron, A., Necchi, A., Bedke, J., ... & Galsky, M. D. (2017). Nivolumab in metastatic urothelial carcinoma after platinum therapy (CheckMate 275): a multicentre, single-arm, phase 2 trial. *The lancet oncology*, *18*(3), 312-322. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30065-7

Silva, M., Silva, Z., Marques, G., Ferro, T., Gonçalves, M., Monteiro, M., van Vliet, S. J.,
Mohr, E., Lino, A. C., Fernandes, A. R., Lima, F. A., van Kooyk, Y., Matos, T., Tadokoro, C.
E., & Videira, P. A. (2016). Sialic acid removal from dendritic cells improves antigen crosspresentation and boosts anti-tumor immune responses. *Oncotarget*, 7(27), 41053–41066.
https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.9419

Silva, Z., Ferro, T., Almeida, D., Soares, H., Ferreira, J. A., Deschepper, F. M., Hensbergen,
P. J., Pirro, M., van Vliet, S. J., Springer, S., & Videira, P. A. (2020). MHC Class I Stability
is Modulated by Cell Surface Sialylation in Human Dendritic Cells. *Pharmaceutics*, *12*(3),
249.

https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics12030249

Singh, N., Lee, Y. G., Shestova, O., Ravikumar, P., Hayer, K. E., Hong, S. J., ... & Ruella, M. (2020). Impaired death receptor signaling in leukemia causes antigen-independent resistance by inducing CAR T-cell dysfunction. *Cancer discovery*, *10*(4), 552-567. https://doi.org/10.1158/2159-8290.CD-19-0813

Smyth, L. A., Harker, N., Turnbull, W., El-Doueik, H., Klavinskis, L., Kioussis, D., ... & Lechler, R. (2008). The relative efficiency of acquisition of MHC: peptide complexes and cross-presentation depends on dendritic cell type. *The Journal of Immunology*, *181*(5), 3212-3220.

https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.181.5.3212

Spranger, S., Dai, D., Horton, B., & Gajewski, T. F. (2017). Tumor-residing Batf3 dendritic cells are required for effector T cell trafficking and adoptive T cell therapy. *Cancer cell*, *31*(5), 711-723. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2017.04.003 Stanczak, M. A., Siddiqui, S. S., Trefny, M. P., Thommen, D. S., Boligan, K. F., von Gunten,
S., ... & Läubli, H. (2018). Self-associated molecular patterns mediate cancer immune
evasion by engaging Siglecs on T cells. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, *128*(11), 49124923.

https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI120612

Stanczak, M. A., Mantuano, N. R., Kirchhammer, N., Sanin, D. E., Wang, J., Trefny, M. P., ... & Läubli, H. (2021). Targeting cancer glycosylation repolarizes tumor-associated macrophages allowing effective immune checkpoint blockade. *bioRxiv*.

Steinman, R. M., & Cohn, Z. A. (1973). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice: I. Morphology, quantitation, tissue distribution. *The Journal of experimental medicine*, *137*(5), 1142-1162. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.137.5.1142

Steinman, R. M., & Cohn, Z. A. (1974). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice II. Functional properties in vitro. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, *139*(2), 380-397. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.139.2.380

Steinman, R. M., & Witmer, M. D. (1978). Lymphoid dendritic cells are potent stimulators of the primary mixed leukocyte reaction in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 75(10), 5132-5136. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.75.10.5132

Steinman, R. M. (2012). Decisions about dendritic cells: past, present, and future. *Annual review of immunology*, *30*, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-100311-102839

Sugiura, A., & Rathmell, J. C. (2018). Metabolic barriers to T cell function in tumors. *The Journal of Immunology*, *200*(2), 400-407. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1701041 Swiecki, M., & Colonna, M. (2015). The multifaceted biology of plasmacytoid dendritic cells. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *15*(8), 471-485. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3865

Thommen, D. S., Koelzer, V. H., Herzig, P., Roller, A., Trefny, M., Dimeloe, S., Kiialainen, A., Hanhart, J., Schill, C., Hess, C., Savic Prince, S., Wiese, M., Lardinois, D., Ho, P. C., Klein, C., Karanikas, V., Mertz, K. D., Schumacher, T. N., & Zippelius, A. (2018). A transcriptionally and functionally distinct PD-1⁺ CD8⁺ T cell pool with predictive potential in non-small-cell lung cancer treated with PD-1 blockade. *Nature medicine*, *24*(7), 994–1004. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0057-z

Trinchera, M., Malagolini, N., Chiricolo, M., Santini, D., Minni, F., Caretti, A., & Dall'olio, F. (2011). The biosynthesis of the selectin-ligand sialyl Lewis x in colorectal cancer tissues is regulated by fucosyltransferase VI and can be inhibited by an RNA interference-based approach. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, *43*(1), 130–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocel.2010.10.004

van Vliet, A. A., Georgoudaki, A. M., Raimo, M., de Gruijl, T. D., & Spanholtz, J. (2021). Adoptive NK Cell Therapy: A Promising Treatment Prospect for Metastatic Melanoma. *Cancers*, *13*(18), 4722. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers13184722

Varki, A. (2011). Letter to the glyco-forum: since there are PAMPs and DAMPs, there must be SAMPs? Glycan "self-associated molecular patterns" dampen innate immunity, but pathogens can mimic them. *Glycobiology*, *21*(9), 1121-1124. https://doi.org/10.1093/glycob/cwr087

Varki, A., Cummings, R. D., Esko, J. D., Stanley, P., Hart, G. W., Aebi, M., ... & Seeberger, P. H. (2015). Essentials of Glycobiology [internet].

Villadangos, J. A., & Young, L. (2008). Antigen-presentation properties of plasmacytoid dendritic cells. *Immunity*, *29*(3), 352-361. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2008.09.002 Virchow, R. (1856). Handbuch der speciellen Pathologie und Therapie (Vol. 6, No. 2). Enke.

Virchow, R. (1864). Die Krankehaften Geschwulste. Geschwulste, 2, 1865.

Virchow R. (1881). An Address on the Value of Pathological Experiments. *British medical journal*, *2*(1075), 198–203. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.2.1075.198 https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.2.1075.198

Waldman, A. D., Fritz, J. M., & Lenardo, M. J. (2020). A guide to cancer immunotherapy: from T cell basic science to clinical practice. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *20*(11), 651-668. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-020-0306-5

Walunas, T. L., Lenschow, D. J., Bakker, C. Y., Linsley, P. S., Freeman, G. J., Green, J.
M., ... & Bluestone, J. A. (1994). CTLA-4 can function as a negative regulator of T cell activation. *Immunity*, 1(5), 405-413.
https://doi.org/10.1016/1074-7613(94)90071-X

Wang, J., Shen, F., Yao, Y., Wang, L. L., Zhu, Y., & Hu, J. (2020). Adoptive cell therapy: a novel and potential immunotherapy for glioblastoma. *Frontiers in oncology*, *10*, 59. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2020.00059

Wang, J., Sun, J., Liu, L. N., Flies, D. B., Nie, X., Toki, M., ... & Chen, L. (2019). Siglec-15 as an immune suppressor and potential target for normalization cancer immunotherapy. *Nature medicine*, *25*(4), 656-666. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0374-x

Wculek, S. K., Cueto, F. J., Mujal, A. M., Melero, I., Krummel, M. F., & Sancho, D. (2020).
Dendritic cells in cancer immunology and immunotherapy. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 20(1), 7-24.
https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0210-z

Weiden, P. L., Flournoy, N., Thomas, E. D., Prentice, R., Fefer, A., Buckner, C. D., & Storb, R. (1979). Antileukemic effect of graft-versus-host disease in human recipients of allogeneicmarrow grafts. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *300*(19), 1068-1073. https://www.doi.org/10.1056/NEJM197905103001902

Wherry, E. J., Ha, S. J., Kaech, S. M., Haining, W. N., Sarkar, S., Kalia, V., ... & Ahmed, R. (2007). Molecular signature of CD8+ T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. *Immunity*, 27(4), 670-684.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2007.09.006

Yang, J. C., Hughes, M., Kammula, U., Royal, R., Sherry, R. M., Topalian, S. L., ... & Rosenberg, S. A. (2007). Ipilimumab (anti-CTLA4 antibody) causes regression of metastatic renal cell cancer associated with enteritis and hypophysitis. *Journal of immunotherapy (Hagerstown, Md.: 1997)*, *30*(8), 825. https://doi.org/10.1097/CJI.0b013e318156e47e

Zhang, L., Conejo-Garcia, J. R., Katsaros, D., Gimotty, P. A., Massobrio, M., Regnani, G., ... & Coukos, G. (2003). Intratumoral T cells, recurrence, and survival in epithelial ovarian cancer. *New England journal of medicine*, *348*(3), 203-213. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa020177

Zippelius, A., Batard, P., Rubio-Godoy, V., Bioley, G., Liénard, D., Lejeune, F., ... & Pittet, M. J. (2004). Effector function of human tumor-specific CD8 T cells in melanoma lesions: a state of local functional tolerance. *Cancer research*, *64*(8), 2865-2873. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-03-3066

7. Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisors Prof. Heinz Läubli and Prof. Alfred Zippelius, for their kindness and patience over the last years. Thank you for creating such a nice atmosphere in the lab that everyone enjoys working here. I felt very comfortable during the whole PhD period, for all the support, encouragement and trust you gave me and the freedom of performing my ideas. I am also really grateful for all the scientific guidance, suggestions and inspirations you shared with me, without which I would never make it till today. I am impressed by your passion for career and enthusiasm towards research, which reflect how to become a better person and scientist. I would always keep in mind of all the good qualities I learned from you. Especially, I owe a delayed apology to Heinz, that I was lost and did not achieve much progress in the first two years of PhD. Thank you so much for putting up with me and pushing me back to the right track on time.

I would particularly thank all my PhD committee members, Prof. Gerhard Christofori and Prof. Stephan von Gunten, for always willing to spend time for me to discuss about my project and provide precious inputs. All of your kind advice provides us the opportunity to think out of the box, which leads to the current accomplishments of this project. Special thanks to Prof. Daniel Ricklin for kindly admit to chair the final defense of my project in short notice, and thanks to all of my committee professors for accompanying me until the last mile.

I want to express my gratefulness to all of the previous and present members of Cancer Immunotherapy Lab and Cancer Immunology Lab, for all the help and support in my PhD career and life ever since the day when I come to visit the lab for the first time. Particularly thanks to Dr. Michal Stanczak, Dr. Marcel Trefny, Dr. Abhishek Kashyap, Dr. Anne Bärenwaldt, Dr. Nicole Kirchhammer, Dr. Natalia Rodrigues Mantuano, Dr. Michela Manni, Laura Fernandez Rodriguez, Philip Schmassmann, Mélanie Buchi, Béatrice Dolder, Petra Herzig, Claudia Gärtner-Pelham, Dr. Yang Liu, Reto Ritzchard and Dr. Marta Trüb, for all the scientific suggestions and technical support you kindly provided in this project. Last but not least, thanks to all our lab members for maintaining such a comfortable working atmosphere. It was a great pleasure to know and work with every one of you over the last four years.

Thanks to the stuff of DBM flow cytometry team, DBM animal facility for the platform and service you kindly provide us. Thanks to Dr. Panagiotis Tsapogas, Prof. Tsuneyasu Kaisho, Prof. Christoph Hess, Dr. Jonas Lötscher, Philippe Dehio, Dr. Marianne Dölz, Edit Horvath, Dr. Ruize Gao and Dr. Qinmei Yang for providing us the reagents or animals in this study. Thanks to Dr. Robert Ivanek's group and Philippe Demougin for helping us perform and analyse the bulk RNA sequencing results.

Last but not least, I would like to show my love and gratitude for my family members, especially my grandparents, my parents, Siqi Wang and our pet kitten Sunny for their understanding, love, encouragement and hope for me, even though I cannot come back to visit you for long time. Without any of you, I would not be the same person as I am today. I would again thank my previous supervisor Prof. Rui Sun and Prof. Zhigang Tian, for guiding me to the field of immunology and teaching me the basic rules of being a scientist with curiosity and integrity.

List of abbreviations

ACT	Adoptive cell transfer
ALL	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia
ALR	AIM2-like receptor
APC	Antigen presenting cell
BMDC	Bone marrow-derived DC
CAR	Chimeric antigen receptor
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CD11c ^{cre} SigE ^{fl}	Dendritic cell conditional Siglec-E knockout mouse
CD11c ^{wt} SigE ^{fl}	Siglec-E-expressing littlemates for CD11c ^{cre} SigE ^{fl} mice
cDC	Conventional/Classic dendritic cell
cDC1	Type 1 cDC
cDC2	Type 2 cDC
CDP	Common DC precursor
CLL	Chronic lymphoid leukemia
CLR	C-type lectin receptor
CRC	Colorectal cancer
CRS	Cytokine release syndrome
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4
CtrV & EKO	Control vector-tranduced & Siglec-E knockout Sp37A3
DC	Dendritic cell
dLN	Draining lymph node
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EOC	Epithelial ovarian cancer
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FLT3L	FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 ligand
FMO	Fluorescence-minus-one

GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor
GSEA	GeneSet Enrichment Assay
HSCT	Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation
ICI	Immune checkpoint inhibitor
IFN	Interferon
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
irAE	Immune-related adverse event
ITAM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activating motif
ITIM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MDSC	Myeloid-derived suppressor cell
MFI	Mean fluorescence intensity
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
MHC-I	MHC class I
MHC-II	MHC class II
MHC:pep	MHC:peptide
NK	Nature killer cell
NLR	NOD-like receptor
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
OVA	Ovalbumin
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1
PD-L1	Programmed cell death ligand 1
pDC	Plasmacytoid dendritic cell
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor
RLR	RIG-I-like receptor
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SA	Sialic acid
SAMP	Self-associated molecular pattern

Siglec	Sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectin
SigEKO	Siglec-E systemic knockout mouse
TAA	Tumor-associated antigen
TAM	Tumor-associated macrophage
Tconv	Conventional T cell
TCR	T cell receptor
Td-DAMP	Tumor-derived danger-associated molecular pattern
Th	CD4+ T helper cell
Ti-cDC	Tumor-inflitrating conventional DC
TiDC	Tumor-infiltrating dendritic cells
TIL	Tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TME	Tumor microenvironment
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
Treg	Regulatory T cell
WT	Wildtype

Name: Jinyu Wang E-mail: <u>jinyu.wang@unibas.ch</u> Tel.: +41 78 884 38 92 Nationality: China Date of birth: 1992/05/10 Address: Hebelstrasse 20, Basel, Switzerland

EDUCATION BACKGROUND

- » B.Sc. Degree (Aug.2010 Jun.2014) University of Science and Technology of China School of Life Sciences Major: Biological Science
- » M.Sc. Degree (Jul.2014 Nov.2016) University of Science and Technology of China School of Life Sciences Major: Cell Biology
- » Doctoral Degree (May.2017 Dec.2021) University of Basel Department of Biomedicine Major: Cancer Immunology

LANGUAGE SKILLS

- » Chinese (simplified, Mandarin): native
- » English: fluent

EXPERIMENTAL SKILLS

Animal tumor models / Cell culture / Flow cytometry / Western blot / Immunohistochemistry / qRT-PCR / Genomic Editing / ...

RESEARCH INTERESTS

- » Immune regulation network in the tumor microenvironment.
- » Antigen presenting cell dysfunction and differential polarization during tumor progression.
- » Inducing myeloid cell polarization plasticity potential to improve host antitumor immunity.

RESEARCH EXPERIENCE

- Liver Immunology and Cancer Dec. 2012-Jan. 2017 Institute of Immunology, USTC Research Supervisor: Prof. Rui Sun & Prof. Zhigang Tian
 - 1. Constructed patient-derived xenograft model of human hepatocellular carcinoma.
 - 2. Sorafenib treatment in the patient-derived xenograft model.
 - 3. NK cell-based adoptive cell therapy in the patient-derived xenograft model.
- Cancer Immunology May. 2017- present Department of Biomedicine, University of Basel Research Supervisor: Prof. Heinz Läubli, Prof. Alfred Zippelius & Prof. Gerhard Christofori
 - 1. Generating Siglec conditional knock-out mouse model and Siglec knock-out dendritic cell(DC) cell line for in vivo and in vitro studies.
 - 2. Using different mouse tumor models to study the influences of tumor microenvironment hypersialylation on DC antigen presentation function.
 - 3. Using in vitro DC cell lines and bone marrow-derived DCs to study the Siglec expression changes on DCs, and how they affect DC and T cell crosstalk.

CONFERENCE PRESENTATIONS AND AWARDS

- 2019 Society for Glycobiology (SFG) Annual Meeting. 'Dissecting dendritic cell sialic acid-mediated interactions in antitumor immunity.' [Poster & Travel Award]
- 34th Conference of the European Macrophage and Dendritic cell Society (EMDS). 'Expression of Siglec-E on dendritic cells induces cell dysfunction and facilitates cancer progression.' [Poster]

PUBLICATIONS

- Sun, C., Xu, J., Song, J., Liu, C., Wang, J., Weng, C., ... & Tian, Z. (2015). The predictive value of centre tumour CD8+ T cells in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: comparison with Immunoscore. *Oncotarget*, 6(34), 35602.
- Sun, C., Xu, J., Huang, Q., Huang, M., Wen, H., Zhang, C., Wang, J., ... & Tian, Z. (2017). High NKG2A expression contributes to NK cell

exhaustion and predicts a poor prognosis of patients with liver cancer. *Oncoimmunology*, 6(1), e1264562.

- Sun, C., Lan, P., Han, Q., Huang, M., Zhang, Z., Xu, G., Song, J., Wang, J., ... & Tian, Z. (2018). Oncofetal gene SALL4 reactivation by hepatitis B virus counteracts miR-200c in PD-L1-induced T cell exhaustion. *Nature communications*, 9(1), 1-17.
- Wu, Y., Wang, J., Zheng, X., Chen, Y., Huang, M., Huang, Q., ... & Sun, C. (2020). Establishment and preclinical therapy of patient-derived hepatocellular carcinoma xenograft model. *Immunology letters*, 223, 33-43.
- Stanczak, M. A., Mantuano, N. R., Kirchhammer, N., Sanin, D. E., Wang, J., Trefny, M. P., ... & Läubli, H. (2021). Targeting cancer glycosylation repolarizes tumor-associated macrophages allowing effective immune checkpoint blockade. *bioRxiv*.
- 6. Wang J., Manni M., Bärenwaldt A., Wieboldt R., ... & Läubli H. (2021) Siglec receptors modulate dendritic cell activation and antigen presentation to T cells in cancer. [*in revision*]